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BY MS. WITKOWSKI:

Q

In the scenario that you just responded to,

would that allocation be a load allocation or a

waste-load allocation?

it's from point source or not.

MR. CARRIGAN: Same objections.

THE WITNESS: That's dependent upon whether

any policy or guidance that helps us determine that.

For example, if the historic discharge came

from a large open area, then initially it would be

considered a waste-load allocation.

But I don't know if that would carry further

because once it's in a specific location, it may be

considered a point discharge.

I don't know if there's

So it gets cloudy there, and I'm not sure that

I can offer any opinion on guidance or policy as to how

to determine that specifically.

BY MS. WITKOWSKI:

Q

Have you ever worked on a TMDL that dealt with

\

historic discharges in this way that we've discussed?

A

Q
A

Q

No.
Are you aware of any that have done this?

No.

If you were working on a TMDL, hypothetically,

if you were working on a TMDL to address these past
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historic discharges, how would you go about determining
who was responsible for those discharges? ‘

MR.‘LEDGER: Vague and ambiguous.

THE WITNESS: I'm not necesSarily suré that we
would. According to water laws I understand it, water
quality laws I understand it, and regulations as I
understand them, if the pollutant is on your property
for aﬁy current owher of that properfy, it's their
problem.

So I'm not sure that we'wpuld necessarily
address historic discharges unleés we were specifically
directed by other board members or the executive |
officer.

BY MS. WITKOWSKI:
Q So it's possible that if you weren't directed

to specifically address historic discharges that they

- could be left unaddressed?

A They would be the'responsibility of the current
property owner.

Q In that situation would the current»property
owner be.responsible for bearing the costs of any
cleanﬁp or‘reduction in pollution? |

MR. CARRIGAN: i just renew my objection --
MS. NICHOLS: Ca;ls for a legal concluéion.

MR. CARRIGAN: -- to this incomplete con- --
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- and hypothetical and these abstract questiohs that seem

to call for an expert opinion.

MS. NICHOLS: Did you get my objection?

MR. CARRIGAN: Go ahead.

THE WITNESS: Can fou repeat the question?

. MS. WITKOWSKI: Can you read it back, please.

(The pending question was read.) |

MS. NICHOLS: Calls for a legal conclusion.

THE WITNESS: As I understand water law, water
quality law apd regulations, it wduld be up to them to

recoup whatever cost through whatever means legally they

‘can.

BY MS. WITKOWSKI:

Q Your testimony earlier you characterize
yourself as an ekpért in regulatory requirements for
TMDLs; is that correct?

A Sure.

Q I'd like to -- I just have a few more questions

for you regarding your testimony earlier about metals in

Chollas Creek and the TMDL work you've done.

If I heard your testimony correctly; you talked
about how difficult it is to remove dissolved metals
from water once those metals are in the water; is that
correct?

A That's right.
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Q Isn't it also possible to achieve pollution

reduétion by directly addressing the sources of those

pollution?
A Yes, it is.
Q Are you aware of any current source reduction

measures regarding copper?

A Yes.. There is a brake-pad partnership tﬁat I'm
aware of, a groﬁp of brake-pad manufacturers, and a
large number of other interested stakeholders, ipcluding

Citieé and the County, that are working to replace the

- copper component in brakes with other components.

Q Are you aware of recently passed legislation in
California regarding c&pper in brake pads?

A I'ﬁ not aware of it, no.

Q Thank you. That's all the questions that I
have today. Thank you very much.

A Okay .

MR. DART: I have a few follow-ups. Everybody

had their first turn? Just have a few questions;
Mr. Tobler. | |

THE WITNESS: Sure.

FURTHER EXAMINATION
BY MR. DART:

Q Do you have Master Exhibit 2 in front of you,
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the DTR?
A I do.

Q Would you turn to Page 3-9 within the BAE

section?
A Okay.
Q I believe you testified earlier today that you

drafted this section?

A I didn't give it a completé review, but the
short review that I did.give it made me feel that I
authored all of it, if not most of it.

Q Okay. Do yoﬁ see the sécond paragraph under
Section 3.47

A Yes.

Q Could you read the first sentence to yourself.

MS. TRACY: Counsei, what page were you 6n?

MR. bART: ~ 3-9, Section 3.4, the second
paragraph.

MS. TRACY: Beginning "Pollutants"?

MR. DART: Yes.

BY MR. DART:

Q  That sentence reads, "Pollutants generated at
the BAE Systems facility és a result of shipyard
activities include" -- and then it goes on to list a
number of pollutants.

Do you see that sentence?
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'A Yes, I do.

Q What shipyard activitiés are included within
that reference of shipyard activities within that
sentence? |

A The building, construction, and maintenance of
ships. |

Q With respect to the pollutant PCB referenced in
that sentence, are there any other shipyaid activities
that you were including in that reference of shipyard
activities?

MS. TRACY: Objection; Qague and ambiguoué.
Calls for expert opinion.

THE WITNESS: PCBs are frequently a;sociated
with transformers. And transformers are frequently
found on shipyards.

BY MR. DART:

Q So was it your assumption there were
transformers on BAE's facilities that led to the
generation of PCBs? |

A Yes.

Q ‘What documents, if any, was that assumption
based upon?

A Our tour. I didn't see transformers -- or I
don't recall seeing transformers particularly noted in

any of the files or reports, but it was four or five
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years ago. I .may have seeh it in reports also. But it
was the tour.

Q The tour where you -- maybe I didn't understand
your testimony. You did or you didn't>see transformers
on your tour of the BAE facility?

A I don't recall.

Q So going back again, were.there'any documents
that you reviewed? |

A I may have. I don't reéall specifically. I'm
assuming you were going to ésk about transformers.
Maybe you should ask that questibn; I will answer it.

MR. CARRIGAN: He'll get at it.
THE WITNESS: Okay. |
BY MR. DART:

Q Did you talk to anyone‘at BAE Systems about
transformers on their property?
| A No.

Q So is it safe to assume that you did not ask
them whether their transformers contained dielectric

fluid or something else?

A That is a-safe aséumption.

Q If you turn to Page 3-10, the next page --
A Okay. |

Q -- the second bullet point, would you please

read that and let me know if you drafted that as well?
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A I believe I did.

Q Does that statement in the second bullet point,

does that relate to the sentence we were talking about

on Page 3-9 iegarding PCBs generated at the BAE Systems
facility as a resuit of shipyafd activities?

A Yeah, it's certainly associated.

Q Héw so?

A Well, in the paragraph immediately preceding

it, I note PCBs as some of the pollutants generated in

shipyard activities. And then immediately following it,

I noted the location of where the elevated PCB

concentrations are.

~So assuming just a normal read of documents,
they would be associated with each other.
Q From the allegation in that second bullet point

that there are certain elevated concentrations of PCBs

within the boundary of BAE Systems' leasehold, did you

use that as support for your statement that PCBs are

'generated from the BAE Systems as a result of shipyard

activities?
A Yes.
Q Are you familiar wiﬁh when PCBs were outlawed?
A No. |
Q‘ So as part of your investigation as reflected

here in Section 3.4, did you not consider the time
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frames ih which PCBs were outlawed?
A I didn't. |
MS. TRACY: Objection; lgéks foundation.
THE WITNESS:. I didn't consider that, no.
BY MR. DART:

Q . We talked earlier or another counsel asked you
earlier about the Water Board Notice of Violatiéns -=
no, I'm SO£ry. I think that was City of San Diego |
Notice of Violation. |

Are you familiar with the Water Board Notice of
Violations? -

A feah, it's a tool that we use.

Q 'Is the discharger provided_é copy of that
Notice of Violation when it's issued by the Water Board?

A Yes.

Q I have no further questions. Thank you,

:Mr. Tobler, for your time.

A Thank you.
MR. CARLIN: I have no further questions
either.

MR. LEDGER: I have just a couple, Mr. Tobler.

FURTHER EXAMINATION .
BY MR. LEDGER:

Q Go to --
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MR. CARRIGAN: Do you want to askvfrom there?‘
Just a couple? Okéy. Go ahead.
MR. LEDGER: I -- yeah, I think so.
BY MR. LEDGER:
Q ‘Go to 305, whidh is from -- the report from the I
tour force.

30597

A

Q Yes.

A Yes.

Q Go to the third page, please. V o - i
A Okay. | |
Q Do you see the SWM heading?

A Yes. |

Q  Now, on the third paragraph down, it stateé,

"Trash and sheen has been observed many times at SW4
discharges into Bay. Shaun Halvax has video footage of
the disdharge from SW4>with report."

My question is, is it true that the information
in that first sentence in that third paragraph was

something told to you and not something you personally

- observed?

MR. DART: Objection; lacks foundation. Calls
for speculation and --
MS. TRACY: Objection. The witness has already

testified he did not prepare this, so he has no
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knowledge.
MR. LEDGER: Okay. Let me rephrase it. ‘ | '
BY MR. LEDGER: |
Q You were present during the two tours, correct?
A Yes.
Q And did you observe any trash’or sheen at the o
SW4 outlet from the BAE System leasehold?
A I don't know which one the SW4 is, but ——lso
I'm looking here. And I did find’it actually a couple
of pagesilater on the first map. Looks like it's 1
Picture No. 5. - So I'm going to ﬁake a look at that and
see if that jogs my memory. »
And I honestly‘can't recall any trash of oil
sheen or really anything much about that specific
outfall.
MR. LEDGER: Okay. That's all the qﬁestions
that I have. Thanks.
MS. NICHOLS: I have a few follow-up questions.
If you don't mind, I will ask from here as well.

THE WITNESS: Please.

FURTHER EXAMINATION
BY MS. NICHOLS:
Q  With respect to that same Exhibit 305, in the

list of tour participants on SAR156648, at the bottom it
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says "City of San Diego-Port."

Do you recall for certain, Mr,.Tobler, whether
there was any representative of the fort present for
this tour? |

A I don't recall.

Q Do you recall specifically whether the Port
ever received notice of this tour?

A No. 1In fact, I don't believe they did at that
poeint. The Port wasn't included. |

Q@ - And how is it that you recall that?

A Just -- I just recall iﬁ because I know that
that at that point, the Port wasn't included, and it
would be odd to ask them to the tour. But it's not
outside of possibilities, I stppoée. They may have been
intérested. They may have heard about it.

Q So the Port typically was not notified by the
Regional Board when its enfofcement inspections of this
sort were occurring, correct? |

MS. TRACY: Objection; lacks foundation. Calls
for speculafion.

THE WITNESS: It's too broad a general
statement.

BY MS. NICHOLS:
Q In your experience?

A An inspection on NASSCO's site, for example, or
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BAE's Site, for example?

Q- Yes, with respect to this sife.

A Yeah. I don't believe that the Port would
necessarily be called to an inspection. We wouldn't --

we would certainly ask for a site representative to join

~us, but we wouldn't typically ask the governing entity

that's leasing the facilities to the inspection.

Q Okay. And do you recall who was present from -
ARCO during this inspection?

A I know there was someone from ARCO, BP,
correct, but I don't recall the ﬁame}

Q Do you recall who was present on behalf of
NASSCO for therinspection?

‘A I don't recall any of the names specifically.

.Q Okay. Up at the top of the first page of
Exhibit 305, the right -- top right-hand corner, your
handwriting that appears to say, incompletely, -
"enforcement" and then a 63—0137»—— is that .05?

A That's riéht.

Q 'And what doeé that refer-to[ if you know?

A Yes, that's my handwriting. I recognize it
because I make my sevens with the little thing in them.

That's a file number; and that's a file'that we
would put it in the general to-file basket, énd_then the

people that file would put it in the appropriate folder.
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Q So at the Regional Board, is there currently a

file identified as 03-0137.05? .

A There may be. I don't know if they changed it
since the electronic documents were all made available.
They may have a new file number or just -- just>
eliminated this one. Or it may still be in existence.
I don't know.

Q : And with respect to Brennen Ott, you mentioned
previously, what was his role at the Regional Board?

A He was a Water Resource Control Engineer that
came to work for the Board for oﬁly a couple of years.
I took over responsibilities that he had for the -- this
shipyard enforcement order.

He only had it for a short time prior to me.
And he left abruptly. He gave two weeks' notice and
didn't quite make that -- his mother unfortunately
passed away during that time. And so it was something

of an abrupt handoff.

Q So he left of his own accord?

A Yes.- |

(0] Xou mentioned that he currently is in
- Bakersfield?

A  That's the last I know of it. But that's as of

probably three years ago that I had heard.

Q If you were to attempt to locate him now, how
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would you go about doing that?

A I know his brother. i»could probably -- IV
loosely know his brother. I believe he still works at
Céltrans. He also worked at the Regional Board. His
name is Brian Oﬁt.

He also moved from ﬁhe Regiona; Boara probably
a year or two after Brennen did and went to Caltrans,

and we kept in e-mail correspondence, just typical kind

of, you know, send a silly e-mail noﬁ_and again. -

But that's fallen off in the last three years
and I haven't really talked to him since then. But I
could probably get ahold of him.

MS. NICHOLS: Thank you very ﬁuch. I have no
further questions at this time, subject to my priér
resefvafion of rights.

MS. TRAC?:. I have no further questions.

MS. WITKOWSKI: No further questions.

MR. CARLIN: No furﬁher questions.

MR. DART: I actually dé have one quick, very
quick.

MR. CARRIGAN: You do this every time.

MR. DART: I know.

MR. CARRIGAN: That's all right.

MS. TRACY: We're hot going to invite you to

the party anymore. -
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FURTHER EXAMINATION
BY MR. DART:
Q Very quicklf.
A Please.

Q ‘Mr. Tobler, if you would turn to 3-22, it's
again within the BAE Systehs section, the portion of the
table at ﬁhe toé. |

A v Okay.

Q Do you see in the Source column some references
to RWQCB inspection?

| A Yes.
Q Are you familiai with that source?

A Yes. That's the Regional Water Quality Control

Board Inspection. So that would come from an inspection
report.
Q And is that inspection report or a document

related to it sent to the alleged discharger?
AV Not neceséarily, if it's accompanied and -- let
me start over.
If the inspection reveals that there are

significant enough violations in order to warrant a

Notice of Violation or any other type of enforcement

action, then, yes, a copy of the inspection report would
go to the discharger, including the enforcement order,

but a copy of an inspection report does not always
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necessarily go to -- go out to the discharger. It -- in
that case it would just go into our filés.
Q If it doesn't meet the criteria that you iaid
out? |
A If it;s not -- yeah. Right,.
MR. DART: No further queétions.
MR. CARRIGAN: Same stipulation as yesterday --
MS. NICHOLS: Yes. -
MR. CARRIGAN: -- for the transcript?
MR. DART: Yes. .
MR. CARLIN: Agﬁeed.
MR. LEDGER: Yes.
'MR.‘DART: Stipulated.'
(Whereupon, the deposition was adjourned
at 4:18 p.m.)
(Whereupon, the following stipulation
was previously agreed to by counsel:
"MR. DART: I propose that we relieve
the courtAreporter of the duty to
maintain custody of the oriéinal;
"Instead, when it's completed, I propose that
the transcript is sent to counsel fof
the deponent, Mr. Carrigan, who shall
immediately send it to the witness for

- review;
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"The witness shall have 30 days to
review‘the transcript, make any changes

that she deems necessary, and sign the

transcript, after which Mr. Carrigan

will promptly notify all counsel when

the transcript has been signed and

provide an errata or a copy of the

transcript that reflects the changes;
"And, if the witness fails to sign the
transcript within 30 days, the unsignéd~
deposition shall be used in lieu of that
and be available for use for all
purposes. |

"Anything else?

"MR. CARRIGAN: So stipulated.

"MR. CARLIN: So stipulated.)" .
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I, BENJAMIN TOBLER, declare under penalty
of perjury under the laws of the State of California
that the foregoing is true and correct; that I have read
my deposition and have made the necessary corréctions,

additions or changes to my answers I deem necessary.

Executed on this day of ,

2010.

BENJAMIN TOBLER
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CERTIFICATE

I, BRIDGET L. MASTROBATTISTA, Certified Shorthand

Reporter for the State of California, do hereby certify:

That the witness in the foregoing deposition was by me

first duly sworn to testify to the truth, the whole

truth and nothing_but the truth in the foregoing cause;

that the deposition was taken by me in machine shorthand

and later transcribed into typewriting, under my

direction, and that the foregoing contains a .true record

of the testimony of the witness.

(1
\ -
AN N )
Dated: This 3§¥ day of [ kﬁyﬂ O\ ot san Diego,

California.

BRIDGET L. MASTROBATTISTA

C.S.R. NO. 7715, RPR, RMR
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DLA PiPaR LLP (US).

SaN @1

401 B Street, Suite 1700
~San Diego, CA 92101-4297
_Telephane: . 619.699.2700

‘IAttomeys for Designated Party

MICHAEL $, TRACY (Bar No. 101456)4 *
AMY G. NEFOUSE (Bar No. 159880) -
MATTHEW B. DART (Bar No, 216429) -

" ERIN 0. DOYLE (Bar No. 260646)

DLA PIPER LLP (US)

Facsimile: '619'699 2701

BAE Systems San Dxego Shlp Repmr Inc; |

CALIFORNIA REGIONAL WATER QUALITY CONTROL BOARD

| SAN DIEGO REGION
INTHEMATTEROF: . | BAE SYSTEM'S FIRST AMEENDED -
| 'NOTICE OF DEPOSITION OF
TENTATIVE CLEANUP AND _ BENJAMANTOBLER -

ABATEMENT ORDER NO. R9-2010 0002 . o

Date: September 29 2010

‘Time: ~  10:00am. = -

‘Dept; -~ DLA Piper LLP us) -

o " 401 B Street, Suite-1700 s
© San Dxego, CA 921014297 -

TO ALL PARTIES AND THEIR COUNSEL OF RECORD
' NOTICE I8 HEREBY GIVEN that, pursuant to the F mal stoovery Plan for Tentative

1 Cleanup and Abatement Order No. R9- 201 0~ 0002 and Asseciated Draft Techmcal Report dated
‘February 18,2010, the Order of Presxdmg Ofﬁcer ng dated July 16 2010 ‘and the Stxpulatlon

Regard[ng stcovery, that on September 29 2010 at 10:00 a. m BAE Systems San Dlego thp

Repalr Ine. (“BAE Systems™) w1ll take the deposmon of Bcnjamm Tobler: (“Deponent”) Thls -

deposmon will take: place at the law. offices of DLA. Piper LLP (US), 401 B Slreet Smte 1700

*San. chgo California; 92101«4297 upon oral; exammatlon before a Cel‘tlﬁCd Shorthand Reporter
‘ duly authonzed to admlmster oat.'ns and wﬂl contmue from day-to day, Saturdays Sundays and

holidays excepted until ccmpleted

S E FIRST AMENDED NOTICE OF DEPOSITION
) . o3 BhNJAMIN [‘OBLER
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DLA PIPER LLP {us)

PLEASB TAK.E FURTHER NOTICE that the deposmon may also be v1dcotapcd

stenograplucally recorded and rccordcd through such means as {0 provlde the instant dlsplay of

thc testlmouy BAE Systems rescrvas the nght to use any videotaped poruon of thc deposxtmn

.testlmony ata hearmg in thlS riiatter.

PLEASE TAKE FURTHER NOTICE that Deponent shall produce and permxt mspectxon

' and copymg of the documents 1dent1ﬁed in Attachment Ato thls Notice at the place date and '

time speclﬁcd a_b_ov¢ .

Dated: September [ { ,20000 = DLAPIPERLLP(US) '

“Michael S, Tracy—
Amy G. Nefouse:
Matthew B. Dart
Erin O. Doyle -
Attorneys for Designated Party .
'BAE Systems San Dlego Shlp Repair In.

R . HRS'I’ AMENDBD NOTICE OF DEPOSITION
' OF BENJAMIN TOBLER
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1 ATTACHMENT ATO THE NOTICE OF DEPOS)ITION FOR
F2 BENJAMIN TOBLER
3L HNSTRUCTKONS . N |
-4 | l-. . Please produce DOCUMENTS as they are kept in- the usual course of busrness or’
5 orgamze and label thetn to corres]Jond with the’ categones in these requests. ’
3 6 2. - Inthe event any. requested DOCUMENT has been destroyed lost, dlscarded or
7 _otherwrse dlsposed of, pleaSe xdentrfy such DOCUMENT as completely as possrble meludmg
g without hmrtatron the followmg mformatron (a) date of drsposal (b) manner of dlsposal and
. -9 (c) person approvmg of the drsposal
! 0 | I DEFINITIONS
11 - ‘The t‘ollowmg definitions shall apply to each category of documents set forth below .
12 4 1. “ADVOCACY TEAM” shall mean and refer to the Advocacy Team of the
13 Cahforma Regronal Water Quahty Control Board San Dlego Regron (“Regronal Board”),
14 | specially formed in response to and for purposes of advrsmg the Regjonal Board in connechon
15 -wrth its consxderatlon of the TE\'ITATI‘VE ORDER, and its agents employees, attomeys,
.l6‘ : mvestzgators consultants afﬁhates, or a.nyone acthg on its behalf o _
17 -2 ' “COMMUNICATIONS” shall mean and refer to the written or* verbal exchange of |
18 informdtion by any means lncludmg, w1thout limitation, telephone telecopy, facsimile, or other |
19 electromc medlum (mcludmg e~marl) letter memorandum, notes or other writing method
20| meetmg, discussion, conversation or other form of verbal expression.
21 3, “DOCUMENT(S)” shall mean and refer to any and all written, pnnted
22 " typewntten photographrc, graplnc, or recorded matenals by tape vrdeo or otherwrse) however
23' produced or reproduced 1ncludmg data stored ind computer data sfored on removable magnetxc
| 24 and optlcal medla (e.z., magnetlc tape ﬂoppy dxsks and recordable optlcal drsks), e-mail, and -
. 25 - vorce marl,' whrch relate or pertaln in any way to the subject ma_tter to which the.Interrogatory
26 refers “DOCUMENT(S)" shall further include, without limitation, all prelimlnary, intortnediate
27 and final draﬁs or versions of any DOCUMENT as well as any notes comments and margmaha '
- .28 | appearing on any DOCUMENT and shall not be limited in any way with respect to the process
DLAPIPERLLE (US) | . . . . . ' FIRST AMENDED NOTICE OF DEPOSITION
s pinca R : : ‘ , OF BENJAMIN TOBLbR
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~ DLA I'iper. LLP (US)

~in Whlch the documentis embodled DOCUMENT(S) shall mcludc all “wntmg and tanglble A
.custody, possesswn or control

and/or advocaey orgamzauons focused on envnronmental causes and issues, mciudmg but not

.,‘lnmted to, members of the San Diego Bay Council, mcludmg but not limited to Demgmated Parties

or anate corporation limited or general pa.rtnershxp, trust Jomt venttre, firm, aSSOCIatlon

(=2 o]

‘ wdencmg, in connection with, reﬂecung, respectmg, eoncemmg, based upon, statmg, showmg1
' estabhshmg, supportmg, bolstenng, contradlctmg, reﬁmng, chmnmshmg, constltutmg, descnbmg,
’recordmg, notmg, embodymg, memonahzmg, contammg, mcntxonmg, Studymg, analyzmg,

| dlSCUSSlng, Specxfymg, xdentxfymg, or in any other way bearing on the matter addressed inthe
'TENTATIVE ORDER and TECHNICAL REPORT

...the prior drafts released pubhcly on Augyst 24 2007 and Aprll 4, 2008, and any other versmns e

by which any DOCUMENT was created generated or. reproduced or with respect to the medlum
forms of expressnon fallmg thhln the scope of Cahforma vadence Code § 250 w1th1n YOUR

) 4. “ENVIRONMENTAL GROUPS” shall mean and refer to any and all non—proﬁ

San D1ego Coastkeeper (formorly San. chgo Baykeeper) afd: Enwronmental Health Coahtmn :
5 “PERSON(S)” shall mean and refer to any narural person, propnetorshtp, publlc ‘

organwatxon board authority, ._gov.cr_nmental entlty,or any other entxty,.mcludmg a representaﬁye -
of such PERSON(S). o o | |
6 “RELATING TO” shall mean and refer tor relatmg to, pertammg fo refcmng to,

request, in whole or in part
7. “SITE" shall mean and-refer to. the Shlpyard Sediment Site, as descnbed inthe -

8. “TECHNTCAL R.EPORT” shall mcan and refer fo the Draﬁ 'I‘echmcal Report for
'the ’I‘ENTATIVE ORDER, publxcly released on December 22, , 2009, mcludmg but not ltmx ted to

released prior to the date of deposmon

TENTATIVE ORDER” shal[ mean and refet to Tentative Clea.nup and
Ab’atement Order R9-2010-0002» publxcally released on December 22, 2009, including but not
hrmted to the | prxor drafts released pubhcly on Apnl 29, 2005, August 24, 2007 and April 4,

2008 and- any other versmns released prior to the date of deposition.

‘ . " FIRST AMENDED NOTICE OF DEPOSII‘ION
' OF BENJAMIN T OBLER
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10, “YOU" or “YOUR” shall mean the Deponent mcludmg w:thout hmuanon YOUR
employer or pnor employer and 1ts agents employees, representatwes, attorneys, a(,countams '

mvestlgators and insurance oompames, and their ernployees and anyone else actmg on your

fbehalf) Wltll respcct to YOUR DOCUMENTS it includes any DOCUMENTS in YOUR

' ‘possessnon Custody ot control

11 . “PERSON” shall mean any entity or natural person
' DOCUMENT REQUESTS

1. All DOCUMENTS RELATING TO any work YOU perfonned regardmg the .
hurnan health risk assessment utllxzed.ln connection with the proposed cleanup Tevels _and/o.r
remedlatlon of the SITE o | | ' . |

2. All DOCUMENTS RELAT[NG TO any work YOU performed regardmg the
ecologlcal risk. assessment utilized i in GOnnecnon thh the proposed cleanup levels and/or ‘
remedlation of the SITE _ | o S

3.. © Al DOCUMENTS RELATTNG TO any work YOU performed regarding the- :
economlc feasxblhty analysw utlllzed n conneonon w1th the proposed cleanup levels and/or |
remedlatlon of the SITE S | ' '

A

4, All DOCUMENTS RELATING TG any work YOU performed regardmg the -

v techno’logical‘ feaslblllty analysns utilized in connection w1th the proposed cleanup Jevels and/or

remedlatlon of the SlTE
5. Al DOCUMENTS RELATING TO any work YOU pcrformed regarding the cost

‘analysxs utlhzed in connecnon wnh the proposed cleanup levels and remedxatlon of the SITE.

6. . Al DOCUMENTS RELATING TO any work YOU performed regarding the

A remedy soleetxon ‘alternatives analys1s utlllzed in connectxon thh the proposed cleanup levels-

“and/or remedxatxon of the SITE

7. All DOCUMENTS RELATING TO any work YOU performed regardmg the

~ aquatic hfe 1mpa1rment analysis utlllzed in connectlon Wlth the: proposed cleanup levels and/or -

remediation of the SITE. v

I

"S- ‘ FIRST AM'ENDED NOTICE OF DEPOS]T]ON
" OF BENJAMIN TOBLER
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‘8. All DOCUMENTS RELATING TO any worlc YOU performed regardmg the :

| aquatxc-dependent wddlnfe mealrment analysxs uhllzed in connection w1th the proposed cleanup

levels and/or remed1at|on of the SITE ‘ _ ,

o .9._ . All DOCUMENTS RELATTNG TO any work YOU perfonned regardmg the .
bloavaxlablhty ana]ysxs utlhzed in connectlon wlth proposed cleanup levels and/or remedxatlon of
the SI'I'E ' , ' , _. . o o
10, All DOCUMENTS .'RELATIN(.} TO any work You performed' regasding any

1 alternatlve sedlment cleanup levels analysxs utxlxzed in connectlon with the proposed cleanup '

. levels and/or remedlatxon of the SITE

11, All DOCUMENTS RELATING TO any worlc YOU performed regardmg any -

remcdlal monnonng analysis UtlllZCd in connectxon w1th the pfoposed cleanup levels anid/or

: remechatlon of tlle SITE

_ 12. All DOCUMENTS RELATING TG0 any work YOU performed Iegardmg the ‘ 4
analysls of the contribution of stormwater to sediment contnmmatxon in the San Diego Bay,
utilized in connectlon with the proposed cleanup lovels and/or remedlatxon of the SITE

13,.‘ All DOCUMENTS RELATING TO any COMMUNICATIONS between YOU
and ENVIRONMENTAL GROUPS RELATING TO the TENTAT"[VE ORDER end/or
TECHNICAL REPORT

l4.( All DOCUMENTS RELATlNG TO any COMMUNICATIONS between YOoU
and any local state or federal agency RELATIN G TO the TENTATIVE ORDER andfor o

‘TECHNICAL REPORT

15 Al DOCUMENTS RELATING TO any COMMUNICATIONS betvveen You
and the ADVISORY TEAM RELATTNG TO thie TENTATWE ORDER and/or TECHNICAL
REPORT. . |

16, Al DOCUMENTS RELATING TO any COMMUNICATIONS botween YOU'
and any PERSON,; other than a member of the CLEANUP-TEAM, RELATING TO the

' TENTATIVE ORDER and/or TECHNICAL REPORT

O " FIRST AMENDED NOTICE OF. DEPOSITION |
: Ce oF BEN!AMIN TOBL, l:.R
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ROOF OF SERWCE _ .
1 am a resident of the State of Cahforma, over the agc of clghtecn ycars and not a party to-

" the within action. My business address is DLA. Piper LLP (US), 401 B Street, Suite 1700, San
“Diego, Cahfomxa 92101-4297. On Septcmbcr 14,2014, IScrvcd the within docurnents:

BAE SYSTEMS’ FKRST AMENDED NOTIC)E OF DEPOSHTKON OF BENJAMIN

: TOBLER

' . ' - by transmltung via e~mail the dmumcnt(s) hstcd above to the rccxplent(s) set forth
' bclowonthlsdate o A ) o

SEE ATT ACHED SERVICE LEST

[ am readily familidr. thh the ﬁrm s practme of collectwn and preccssmg correspondence' .
for maxlmg -Under that- practlce it would be:deposited with the U.S. Postal Service on that same

day with:postage thereon:fully prepaid-in the ordinary course of” business. |.am aware that on
motion of the party served, service is presumed invalid if postal cancellation date or postag¢

‘meter date is-more than one- day aﬁer date of deposnt for maﬂmg in.affidavit, -

1 clcclarc under penalty of pe:jury undex- the laws of the Siatc of Cahforma that the above

is true and corréct.

Executed on September 14, 2010 at San Diego, Cahforma

%ﬂé L\

NATHINE NELSON

. WESTQI870452:1




: Service List
Inre Sthyara' Sediment Site Cleanup Project and
Tentanve CIeanup & Aba{ement Order No R9-2010-0002

Catherine Hagan, Esq.
Frank Melbourn, Esq

_California RWQCB, San .Dlego Regnon
9174 Sky Park Court, Suite 100 '

San Diego, CA 92123-4340.
chagan@waterboards.ca.gov
fmelbourn@waterboards.ca,gov

T; (858)'467-2958

F: (858). 571 6972

‘ "Jessaca M. Newman, Staff Counsel

Office of the Chief Counsel

~ State Water Resources Control Board

10001 [ Street, 22nd Floor
Sacramento, CA 95814-2828
jmnewman@waterboards.ca.gov

T: (916) 341-5168

| Fi(916) 3415199

Robert M. Howard Esq
Kelly E. Richardson, Esq.

Latham & Watkins LLP
. 600 W. Broadway, Suite 1800

San Diego, CA 92101-3375
robert.howard@lw.com
kelly.richardson@lw.com

T: (619)236-1234
F: (619).696-7419. .

Counsel for National Steel & Sthbuzldmg

Company (NASSC 0)

Michael McDonough, Esq

i Bmgham McCutchen LLP .

355 South Grand -Avenue, Suite 4400
Los Angeles, CA 90071 -3106
michael. mcdonough@bmgham com
T: (213) 680-6600- :
F: (213) 680-6499

Counsel jor BP West Coast Producrs LLC B

WESTR 8699701

. Brian Ledger,' Esq.

Kristin Reyna, Esq.
Gordon & Rees LLP

- 101 West Broadway; Suite 1600

San Diego, CA 92101
bledger@pordonrees.com -
kreyna@gordonrees.com
T: (619) 230-7729

. Fi(619) 696-7124

Cou‘nsel Jor City of San Diego :

'Chnstopher McNevm, Esq

Pillsbury Winthrep Shaw Pittman’ LLP
725 South Figueroa Street, Sulte 2800 -
Los-Angeles, CA 90017-5406
chnsmcnevm@pxllsburylaw com

- T: (213) 488-7507

F; (213)629-1033°

"Counsel for Chevron USA Ine.

. Chrx_stmn' Mgan,‘Esq.
- Senior Staff Counsel
-Office of Enforcement, State Water

Resources Control Board.

P.O. Box 100

Sacrafmento, CA 95812-0100: -
ccatrigan(@waterboards.ca.gov

T: (916) 322-3626
© F(916) 341-5896

.Marco A, Gonzelez, Esq,

Coast Law Group LLP
1140 South Coast Highway 101 -

" Encinitas, California 92024 -

T: 760-942-8505 ext 102

- F: 760-942-8515

marco@coastlawgroixp com. :
Counsel for Environmental Health Coalmon :

" & San Dzego Coastkeeper

-

R I
@ B e
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R Tracy, Esq.

o Service List
' In re Shipyara' Sediment Site Cleanup Profect and

Senior, Env1mnmcntal Counse]
Sempra Energy .

101 Ash Street

San Diego, CA 92101 -
jtracy@sempra.com

- TH(619).699-5112

F: (619) 699-5189

* Counsel for San Diego Gas & Electric -

Léshe FitzGerald, Esq

‘Deputy Port Attorney

San Diego Unified Port District
PO Box 120488

San Diego, CA 92112
lﬁtzger@portofsandxego org

1 (619) 686-7224

F:(619) 686-6444

: Laura Hunter, Esq.

Environmental Health Coalition

. 401 Mile of Cars Way, Suite 310
‘National City, CA 91950

lamah@cnvuomnentalhealm arg
T: (619) 474-0220
F (619) 474-1210

Tom Stahl, Esq.

AUSA Chief; Civil Division
Office of the U.S. Attorney
880 Front Street, Room 6293

 SanDiego, CA 921018893

thomas.stahl@usdoj.gov
T: (619)-557-7140

© F:(619) 557-5004 -

James Handmacher, Esq,
Morton McGoldrick, P.S.
PO.Box 1533 =~ .
Tacoma, WA 98401
jvhandmacher@bvmm.com
T: (253) 627-8131

Fi-(253) 272-4338

'Counsel for Marin¢ Consttuction & Design
_Co. and Campbell Industries, Inc.

WEST\21869970,1

Téntattve Cleanup & Abatement Order No. R9-201 0—0002

. Sharon Clow:ard o
- Bxecutive Director

San Diego Port Tenants Assocmuon

© 2390 Shelter Island Drive, Suite 210

San Diego, CA 92106
sharon@sdpta.com

T: (619) 226-6546 .

F: (619)226-6557

~ Nate Cushman, Esq.
-Roslyn Tobe, Esq,
~ Associate Counsel °
. U.8. Navy

SW Div, Naval Facilities Engmeenng
Command

11220 Pacific Hwy -~ :
‘San Diego, CA 92132-5189 A -
' pate.cushman@navy.mil -

roslyn.tobe@navy.mil
T: (619) 532-2511"
F: (619) 532-1663

" Gabe Solmet, Esq.
" Legal Director

San Diego Coastkeeper :
2820 Roosevelt Street, Suite ZOOA
San Diego, CA 92106-6146
gabe@sdcoastkeeper.org

| Tu(619) 758-7743, ext. 109
Fi(619)2233676

‘Wllham D. Brown Esq.
Brown & ‘Winters

120 Birmingham Drive, Suite 1 10 -

Cardiff By The Sea, CA 92007

~ 'bbrqwn@brownandwmters com
T: (760) 633-4485

F: (760) 633-4427

- Counsel for San Diego Unified Port District

Sandi Nichdls, Esq..
Allen Matking -

" 3 Embarcadero Center, 12th Flgor

San Francisco, CA 94111

- snichols@allentmatkins.com

T: (415) 837-1513

 F:(415) 837-1516

Coum'el for San Diego Umf‘ ed Parr Dts:rict




301




CALIFORNIA REGIONAL WATER QUALITY CONTROL BOARD
- "SAN DIEGO REGION B

3 --ln the matter of Tentative Cleanup San Dlego Water Board. Cleanup
- and Abatement Order No.'R9-2010- Team s Wrtness DeS|gnatlons
- 0002 (Shipyard Sediment Cleanup) |- .~ |

TO ALL PART]ES AND TO THEIR ATTORNEYS OF RECORD HERElN

- PLEASE TAKE No" CE that pursuant to the pres.“ng*o" rce’fs Feerary
- Designated: Party the
| Callforma Reglonal Water-Qualrty Control Board San D‘|ego Reglon R

118 2010 Order IssumgFlnal Dlsoovery Plan Etc." D

.Cleanup Team ( Cleanup Team ) hereby desrgnates the tollowmg

wrtnesses who may testtfy |n the above referenced proceedlng

. 'Dawd Glbeon - Executlve Of‘ﬁcer Former Branch Chlef of the Water :
' Quallty Restoratlon Standards Branch and an Envrronmental C

| "-i'Program Manager’l E

e Dawd Barker - Branch Chref of the Surface Waters' Basrns Branch

C ‘and a. Supervrsrng Water Resource Control Englneer |

Yy _Julre Chan - Branch Chlef of the Ground Water Basms Branch and a |

.Supervrsrng Englneenng Geologrst
. Cralg.Carllsle_—. Sen‘lor Englneenng,Geologlst.

e Torn Alo = Water R’esource Control Engineer. . '

> Alan Monji - Environmental Scientist.

f“Eowrr\rpf |

i 20!




' Dated: July 19,2010

~Respectfully submitted, , |
CALIFORNIA REGIONAL WATER
~ QUALITY CONTROL BOARD, SAN
~ DIEGO REGION CLEANUP TEAM

By sk

' Ch'ris'tiah Carrigan_
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1.

- BENEFICIAL USE FMPAT

CALIFORN]IA REGIONAL WATER QUALITY C@NTROL BOARD .'
o ~ SAN DIEGO REGION '

'RESOLUTION NO. R@@@@%@Mj

A RESOLUTION ADOPTING AN AMENDMENT TO THE WATER QUALITY

‘CONTROL PLAN FOR THE SAN DIEGO-BASIN (9) TO-INCORPORATE
TOTAL MAXIMUM DAILY LOADS FOR DISSOLVED: COPPER,
" LEAD, AND ZINC IN CHOLLAS CREEK, TRIBUTARY :
: TOSANDIEG@BAY : o

AND TO REVISE THE TOXIC POLLUTAN TS S]ECTION OF CHAPTER 3 TO
: REFERENCE THE CALIFORNIA TOXICS RULE :

: WHEREAS The San Dlego Regxonal Water Qualnty Control Board (heremafter San Diego
' Water Board), ﬁnds that; :

BASIN P]LAN AMEN DMENT Total Max1mum Daxly Loads (TMDLs) and al]ocatlons for

pollutants that exceed water quality objectives.in waterbodies that do-not meet water quality
standards urider the conditions set forth in section 303(d) of the Clean Water Act [33 U.8.C.

1250, et seq., at 1313(d)] (“Water Quality Limited Segments”) should be incorporated into -
the Water Quahty Control Plan for the Sari Diego Basin (9) (Basin Plan) pursuant to Article

.3, commencing with section 13240, of Chapter 4-of the Porter-Cologne Water Quality

Control Act, as amended, codlﬁed in D1v1s1on 7, commencing with section 13000, of the A
Water Code :

CLEAN WA’I[‘E)R ACT SECTKON 303(d) The lowest 1.2 miles of Chollas Creek (from

the mouth of Chollas Creek at San Diego Bay to 1.2 miles inland) were placed on the List. of -
“Water Quality Limited Segments in 1996 due to levels of dissolved copper, lead, and zinc

(metals) in the water column that exceeded numeric water quallty objectives for copper, lead,

.and zinc, and narrative water quality objectlves for toxicity, as' requlred by Clean Water Act

(CWA) seotl on 303(d).

VT ?NTS Two beneﬁclal ﬁses existin Chollas Creek: that are..

- sensitive to, and subject to impairment by elevated concentrations of dissolved metals inthe. . -

water. column Warm Freshwater Habitat (W ARM) and Wildlife Habitat (WILD) require
water quality suitable for the protect1on of aquatic life and aquatic dependent wildlife,
Dissolved metals are toxic to aquaticlife and aquatic dependent wildlife at relatlvely low

concentrations. Concentrations of dissolved metals in Chollas Creek exceed the water .~ - -

: _qualx'cy necessary to support ‘the WARM and W]LD beneﬁcnal uses of Chollas Creek

. watet quality objectives for copper, lead, zinc, or toxicity. CWA section 303(d) requires the ~ .
' establlshment and 1mplementatmn of TMDLs under the condltlons that. e~<1st in Chollas '

. 'NECESSITY STANDARD [Government Code section 11353(b)]: Amendment of the

Basin Plan to establish and implement TMDLS for Chollas Creek is necessaty because the
existing water quality in the lowest 1.2 miles of Chollas Creek does not meet appllcable




Resolution No. R9-2007-"0'0434 - o Jume13, 2007

" . Creek, TMDLs for copper, lead, and zinc are necessary to ensure, attammen't of applicable
water quality objectives and restoration of water quahty needed to support the beneﬁma] uses
designated for Chollas Creek. : .

5. WA'}I‘ER QUA}LITY @EJECTIWJS The Umted States Env1romnental Protectzon Agency
- (USEPA) has established numeric criteria for toxic pollutants which are’ apphcable water-
quality objectives for dissolved copper, fead, and zinc in the inland surface waters, enclosed
bays, and estuaries of California through promulga’non of the Californiz Toxics Rule: (CTR).
[40 CFR 131.38]. These water quality criteria, presented below are: apphcable to Chollas
.Creek, :
' Water Quallty Criteria for. dzssolved metals zn Chollas Creek.

L 'M&al Numerie Target for Acute Condmoms. . Numerie Target for’ Chmmc Comhhons. o
Cnﬁena Ma.xxmum Concentration Cnterm Contmuous Concentratwn o

- Conper (1)*(096)*{e"[09422*1n(hardness)= (1) % (0.96) * {eA[0.8545 # In (haidness).-
Pper o CL70o)y Ty

(1) * {1.46203 — [0.145713 * I U S I
fead (hardie)ss)]{}*{ZA[12[73*1naxardrt:ess) (1) ¥ {1.46203 - [0.145712 * In (hardness)]} *

1.460]} ; {6%1.273 % In (hardness) - 4.705]y
Zinc - (1) *(0,978) * {ez\ 0. 8473 * In (hardness) '(1‘).*' (0;985)_* {_e*ib.ﬁ #73 % In (hardness) +~ |
' Cow0.884))y ossy
. Hardncss 1s cxpxessed as milligrams per Titer, . - ' T

Calculated concentrations should have two stgmﬂcant ﬁguies [40 CFR. 131 38(b)(2)]
The natural log and exponential functions are represented as “In” and “e ? respectwely

In addltlon the Basin Plan establishes itie followmg namative water quahty ob]eotlve for
“toxwrty” to ensure the protectlon of the WARM and WILD beneﬂcxal uses.

' Tomcnty Objective: Al watérs shall be mamz‘amed free of toxic substances in
concentrations that are foxic to, or that produce detrimental Physiological responses
" in human, plant, animal, or aquatic life. -Compliance with this objective will be
determined by use of indicator organisms, analyses of species diversity, population

density, growth anomalies, bioassays-of appropriate duration, or other qvproprzate
methgds as speczﬁed by the San Dzego Water Baard. -

The surv:val of aquatzc llfe in surface waters subjected fo awaste dzscharge or other
controllable water factors, shall not be.less than that jor the same water body in areas
unaffected by the waste discharge or, when hecessary, for other control water that is -
consistent with requirements speczﬁed in USEPA, State Water ‘Resources Control

* Board (State Board) or other protocol aithorized by the San Dzego Water Board. As
a minimum, compliance with this objectzve as stated in the prevzous sentence shall'be
evaluated with-a 96-hour acute bzoassa[y S

In addztzon eﬁluent limits based upon acute bzoassays of eﬁluents wzll be pr'escrtbed
where appropriate, additional numerical receiving water objectives for specific -
toxtcants will be. establzshed as sufficient data become available, and source control of
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. foxic substances wzll be encouragea’

6. NUMERI(C TARGETS Numenc targets are estabhshed for the purposes of caleulamng
- TMDLs. Since the numeric targets are equal to the water quality criteria in the CTR for
dissolved copper, lead, and zinc cited in finding 5, attainment of TMDLs wﬂl ensure
attainment of these water quahty ctiteria, : : :

7. SOURCES OF DISSOLVEJD METALS Many Iand uses and activities assoclated thh
- urbanization are sources of copper, lead, and zinc to Chollas Creek. Freeways and,
commercial/ industrial land uses are riajor contributors. Automobilés are a significant
source of all three'métals, Water supply systems, pesticides, industrial mietal recyclers and
other industrial activities also contribute to levels of copper, lead, and zinc in excess of water
quality criteria for.Chollas Creek. Metals reledsed to the environmient by different land- ‘uses
and activities are washed off of the land surface by urban Tunoff and storm flows and
conveyed to Chollas Creek through mumcnpal separate storm sewer systems, Quantification
. of bacteria foading.in all watersheds is necessary to ealculate the load reduchons requlred to

‘meet TMDLS :

8.- WATER QUALITY OBJ]DCTIV]E VIOLATI(DNS Concentranons of dlssolved copper,
* lead, and zinc have frequently exceeded numeric water quality criteria contained in the CTR,
Furthermore, in a Toxicity Identification BEvaluation performed in 1999, Chollas Creek
stormwater concentrations of zinc and to a lesser extent copper, were 1denuﬂed as causmg or
" contributing to reduced femhty in the purple sea urchm ’

9, ADVERSE EFFECTS OF COPPER, ]LEAD, AND ZI[NC Concentraﬂons of copper

' lead, and zinc in excess of CTR criteria entail increased risk of adverse toxic effects in
aquaﬁc organisms exposed to-them. Copper, lead, and zinc may bioaccummulate within lower
orgamsms however they do not biomagnify up.the food chain, Of these three metals, copper
is consxdered the most potent toxin at environmentally releva.nt aqueous concentratons

10. TOTAL MAXIMUM DAHJY LOADS AND ALL@CTI@NS TMDLs for dlssolved
copper, lead, and zinc are equal to the total assimilative or loading capacity. of Chollas Creek .
for dlssolved copper, lead, and zinc. The loading capacities are defined:as the maximum
amount of each dissolved metal that Chollas Creek can-assimilate and still attain water
quality criteria needed for the protection-of designated beneficial uses. Bach TMDLS must
-accommodate all known sources of & pollutant, whether from natual- ‘background, nonpoint
‘sources, of point sources, and must include a-margin of'safety. (MOS) to preclude pollutant” .

- loading from exceedmg the actual assimilative capacities of Chollas Creek. The TMDL
~ calculations also account for seasonal variations and critical cenditions and were developed
in & manner consistent with guidelines published by the USEPA. The TMDLs are .
concentration based, therefore, the allocations are not additive. The TMDLs for dissolved
“copper, lead, and zinc are equal to the Waste Load Allocations (WLASs) which are 90 percent
" -of the CTR Criteria Continuous Concenttation (CCC) and Criteria Maximum Concentration.
(CMC) equations. Discharges of dissolved copper, lead, and zinc requ1re mgmﬁcant
. reductions from current levels to meet the allocations. - '
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11. EMP}LEWNTA’HON PLAN: The technical report ent[ﬂed Total Maxrmum Daz{y Loads

Jfor Dissolved Copper, Lead andZinc in.Chollas Creek, Tributary to San Diego Bay dated -
June 13,2007, preserits a summary of measures that; if adopted by the San Diego Water

" Board, the State Water Resources Control Board (State Water Board), .and local A
govenmnental .agencies, will promote attainment of the load reductions needed to keep-

. discharges of metals at or below the TMDLs calculated for Chollas Creek, Section 303 of
the CWA and the federal National Pollutant Dlsoharge Ehmlnahon System (NPDES)
regulations direct-the USEPA and authorized states to impase requirements. consistent-with

. TMDLs for point source dJscharges to 1mpalred” waterbodies: When-the San Diego Water -

" Board and the State Water Board re-issue or revise NPDES requirements: for. municipal, -

construction, and industrial stormwater: dlscharges, and groundwater extraction: discharges in :

the Chollas Creelc watershed, including dlscharges of “small M84s,” they will have to
include requirements-that will implem ent all TMDLs apphcable to-waters: affected by the .
) regulated dlscharges , : :

: 12 COMPLIANCE MONITORING Water quahty momtonng will benecessary. to assess ' -

progress in achieving WL As-and comphance in Cliollas Creek wnh ihe water qua.hty
ob] ectives for dlssolved copper lead and zmo -

13, COMPLMNGE SCHEDULE; Full 1mp1ementanon of the TMDL;s for dlssolved copper
" lead; and zinc shall be completed within 20 years from the effective date of the Basin Plan. -
amendment, The comphance schedule for implementing the wasteload reductions required

under these- TMDLs is-structured in a phased manner; with 80-percent of: reductions required -

in 10 years, and 100 percent of reductions required within 20 years. The 20-year compliance
schedule is contingent upon the dischargers implementing integrated controls to achleve
_ requlred copper lead, zinc, mdlcator bactena diazinon, and trash reductlons

14, SCIENTIFIC PEER REWE‘W The screntlﬁc bas1s of thls TMDL has undergone external
_ peet review pursuant to Health and Safety Code section 57004, The San Diego Water Board
- has considered and responded to.all comments submitted by the peer review panel and tias
enhanced the Technical Report appropriately. No change-to the fundamental approach to
- TMDL calculatlons ‘was necessary asa result of this process.

15, STAKEHOLDER AND PUBLEC PARTICH’ATION Interested persons and the pubhc
have had teasonable opportunity to participate in review. of the proposed TMDL. Efforts to
solicit public review and comment included five: public workshops held between April 1999

- and April 2005, including a CEQA scoping meeting-held-on' March 21, 2003; a:public review
and comment period of 45 days preceding. the San Diego Water Board pubhc hearing in May
2003; a two week extension of the comment period after the pubhc heanng in May-2005; &
second pubhc review and comment period of 45-days commencxng in July. 2006; a third -

.. public-review and comment period of 45 days commencing on March 9,-2007; and a pubhc

'_~'hear1ng on April 25,.2007. Notices for all meenngs were sent to mterested partles including .
" cities and San Dlego County with jurisdiction i Chollas Creek. All of the written comments

subrmtted to the San Diego Water Board during-the review and comment penods ‘have been
~ considered, and written responses prov1ded in Appendlx M to the Techmca] Report
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16 CEQA REQUXREMENTS Pursuant to Pubhc Resources Code sectlon 2]080 5, the

Resources Agency has approved the Regional Water Boards’ basin planning process as a

“certified regulatory program” that adequately- satisfies the California Environmental Qua.hty
_ Act (CEQA) (Public Resources Code, section 21000. et seq.) requirements.for preparing: -

environmental documents. [14 €CR:section 15251(g); 23 CCR.section 3782]" As such, the
San Diego* ‘Water Board’s basin: planning doeyments: together with an Environmental *

‘Checklist are the “substitute: documents” that contain the required environmental

documentation under CEQA..[23-CCR: section 3777] The substitute documents for. this

| ‘project include the Envirenmental ‘Checklist; the detailed technical report entitled Total . .

Maximum Daily Loads for Disselved Copper, Lead, and Zinc in. Chollas Creek, Tributary to.
San Diego Bay, responses to comments:raised. dunng the development of the TMDL, and this

" resolution, The: project itselfis the: establishment of TMDILs for toxic metalsin Chollas

171

. pursuant to Public Resources Code section 21159- and CCR Title 14, section 15187." Nearly

_ If not properly mmga’ced at the: pro_| ect 1evel 1mplemen‘tat10n and comphance measures.

- forthis TMDL, and'in- particular the environmerital. checklist.and responses-to comments,

- . perspective consistenit with the uncertainty regarding how the TMDLs, ultimately, will be -

'PR@J’ECT IMPACTS, ‘The acoompanymg CEQA substttute documents satlsfy the :

“copper, ‘lead, and zine in Chollas Creek will-be undertaken by public agenciss that will have
- their own obh gations under CEQA for implementation projects that could have significant

- practices), Project level impacts will need to be considered in any ‘subsequent envnronmental

- Diego:Water Board. does:not. engage:in speculation or conjecture regarding the projects that
‘may be used to 1mplement the TMDLs and only considers the reasonably foreséeable . » |
alternative methods of compliance, the reasonably. foreseeable feasible environmental - . Lo

-~ impacts of the these methods of compliance, and the reasonably foreseeable Imtlgatlon ‘ ’

Creek where water quality has been listed as “impaired” by the State Water Board pursuant
to section 303(d) of the CWA, as required by that.section. While the San Diego Water Board
hasno-discretion to not-establish a TMDL (the TMDL is required by federal law). the San -
Diego Water Board:does exercise-discretion in ass1gmng wasteload.allocations; ‘determining
the program of 1mplemen‘tanon,_ and settmg vanous rmlestones in. achxevmg the ‘water quahty

obje ectlves for Chollas Creel. -

requirements of substitute documents for.a Tier 1 environmental review under CEQA,

all of the comphance oblxgatlons anticipated to be necessary to implement the TMDLs for' -
environmental impacts (e.g., installation and operation of structural best management -
analysis performed by other publlc agencxes pursuant to Pubho Resources Code

sectzon 21 l 56.2,

undertaken could:have significant:adverse environmental impacts, The substitute documents

identify broad mitigation: approaches: that should be considered at-the project level, The San

measiirés which would avoid oreliminate the identified-impacts, all from a broad general '

) implemented. The lengthy implementation petiod aliowed by the TMDLs will allow persons - -

responsible for compliance with wasteload allocations to develop and | pursue many

_comphance approaches and mmgatxon measures,

.
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PROJ'ECT MITIGATION: The proposed amendment to the Basin Plan to estabhsh
TMDLs for copper, lead, and zinc in Chollas Creek could have a significant adverse effect-on -
the environment, However there are feasible-alternatives, feasible mitigation measures, or |

- both, that wold substantially lessen any significant-adverse impact. The public-agencies

responsrble for implementation measures.needed to comply with the TMIDLs can and should.
‘incorporate such alternatives and mitigation into any: projects orproject approvals that they
undértake for the impaired creek. Possible altérnatives.and mitigation-are.described in the
CEQA substitute documents, :specifically the Technical Report and the environmental .
checklist. . To the:extent the. altematwes mitigation measures, or both, are not deemed
feasible by those:agencies, the- necessnty of implementing the. TMDLs that is- mandated. by the
federal Clean Water Act and removing the copper, lead, and zinc impairments.in Chollas

. Creek (an action required to.achieve the express, national.policy of the Clean Water Act) -

.19,

" outweigh the unavmdable &dverse env1ronmen‘tal ‘effects:identified:i ini‘the: subshtute

)documents

ECONOMIC ANALYSIS: The San Diegoiwaier Board'haS'cb‘ri’lsid’e'red-'thecosts- of the

 reasonably. foreseeable methods of compliance with the-wasteload reductions specified in

these TMDLs. -‘The most reasonably foresesable methods of compliance involve
implementation of structural and non-structural controls. Surface water momtormg to

. evaluate the effectlveness of these coni,rols will be necessary

20. N
" in ho adverse effect elther md1v1clually or cumulatwely, on-wildlife,

21,

N@ ADVERSE ENVBR@NMENTAL EFFECTS ThlS Basm Plan amendment w111 result

REVISI[ON TO EASH\I P]LA\N The USEPA promulgated a fmal rule prescnbmg water

quality criteria for toxic pollutants in inland surface waters, enclosed bays, and estuariesin .

California in 2000 (The California Toxics Ruale or “CTR;”. [40 CFR 131:38]). :CTR criteria-

constitute applicable water quality. objectives in California. In addition to.the CTR, certain
criteria for toxic pollutants in the National Toxics Rule: [40 CFR 131 36] constitute

- applicable water quality objectives in'California as well, The- sechon in Chapter 3 of- vthe

Basin Plan titled “Toxic Pollutants” should be: revised to be consistent with the current -

. federal rules, ‘The subsection entitled “Water: Quality Objectives for ToxicPollutants” in

Chapter 3 of the Basin Plan. needs:to be deleted. Thissubsection'is tedundant:since the C’IR
and certain NTR criteria consutute apphcable water quahty obJecuves in-California. .

N@W, THEREFORE, BEIT RES@LVED that

L

AMENDMENT ADOPTION The San Dlego Water Board hereby adopts the amendment e

- to the Basin Plan to incorporate the TMDLs for dissolved copper, lead, and zinc in Chollas "

Creek and to revise the Basin Plan to reference the Cal1forn1a Toxlcs Rule as set forth in
Attachment A hereto »

N TECHN][CAL REPOR’K‘ AP}PROVAK, The: San Dlego Water Board hereby approves the

Technical Report entitled Total Meximum Daily Loads for Dts.s‘olved Copper Lead, and Zinc

in Chollas Creek, T nbutary fo San Dzego Bay, dated May 30, 2007, .




s EN' TR

Resoiu_ﬁon No, R9-2oo7-0043 SR . , - June 13, 2007
. ‘CERTIFICATE OF: I‘E‘EE EXEWTI@N ‘The Executlve Oﬁ‘icer is auﬂ:onzed to stgn a ‘
 Certificate of Fee Exemptlon : ) _ . . )
| . AGENCY APPR@‘VALS The Execuﬁve @fficer 18 dlrected to submrt thrs Basin Plan
-Aamend.ment tothe State: Water Board for approval in accordance wrth Water Code
_section 13245.. L S

. NON STUBSTANTIW C@MCTI@NS If dunng the approval process for: thrs

: amend.ment the State Water Board, San Diego Water Board, or OAL determines-that minor,

.'non—substanuve correctionsito the’ language of the amendment are needed for clarity or

consistency; the Executive.Officer may. make such changes and shall mform the San Drego .

Water Board of any such’ changes

@NIVEN’}I‘AL DOCUMENT C]ERTI[FECATI@N The substrtute env1ronmental
~“documents prepared pursuant to Public Resources Code section 21080:5:are hereby certified,
. and-the Executive Officer is directed to file a Notice. of Decision with:the Rescurces Agency

- after State Water Board: and OAL approval of the Basin Plan Amendmeént;in‘accordance

with-section 21080.5(d)(2)(E) of the Public Resources Code: and the Cahfornla Code of
Regulatxons tltle 23 sectlon 3781. . .

I, John H, Robertus Execunve Oﬂ‘ cer, do hereby cer tzjjz the foregomg is a full, true ana’
correct copy of a Resolution adopied by the Call fornla Reglonal Water Qualzzy Conzi ol
Board, Son Dzega Regzon, on June 13, 2007

JOHN H. ROBERTUS

- EXECUTIVE OFFICER -




: ATTACHMENT A :
“TO RESOLUTION NO. R9-2007-0043

AMENDIWEN T TO THE WATER QUALIITY CONTROL PLAN }F@R THE SAN DIEGO
BASIN (9) TO INCORPORATE TOTAL MAXIMUNM DAILY LOABS FOR-
DISS@LWD COPPER, LEAD, AND ZINC'IN CHOLLAS CREEK,
TRIBUTARY T@ SAN DIEGO BA‘Y .

AND TO REVISE THE TOXIC POLLU’JI‘ANTS SEC’I‘I@N oF CHAPTER 3 TO
REFERENCE THE CALH‘@RN}{A TOXICS RUL}E '

This Basin Plan amendment estabhshes a Total Maxunum Dally Load (TMDL) and assoclated
load and wastelead allocations for copper, lead and zinc in Chollas Creek, and revises the Toxic
Pollutants section of Chapter 3 to reference the California Toxics Rule.” Thts amendment
includes a _program to implement the TMDL and momtor 1ts effectiveness. Chapters 2,3, and 4.
of the Basin Plan are amended as follows C . : .

-Chagter 22 Benef’ cnal Uses . ‘ ' '
- . Table2-2. Benef Teial Uses 0f Inland Surface Waters

‘ Add the followmg footnote 3to Chollas Creelc

3Chollas’ Creek is desrgnated as an impaired water body for copper, lead: and zine pursuant
to Clean Water Act section 303(d). A Total Maximum Deily Load (TMDL) has been .
adopted to address this impairment.- See Chapter 3, Water Quality Objectives for Toany .
~and Toxrc Po]lutants and. Chapter 4, Total Maxrmum Darly Loads,

Inland Sur’face Woters, Enclosed Bays and Estnarnes, Constat Lagoons, and Gronnd
Waters _

. Water Quahiy Objecnves - for Toxsctty
Add a fifth paragraph as follows:

Chol]as Creek is desrgnated as a water qualrty 11m1ted segment for drssolved copper lead
and zinc pursuant to' Clean Water Act: section 303(d). “Total Maximum Daily.Loads have
been adopted to address these impairments. See Chapters 2, Table 2-2, Beneficial Uses
of Inland Surface Waters, Footnore 3 and Chapter 4, Total Maxrmum Dmly Loads

TOXIC POLLUTANTS
- Revise as follows

) "The USEPA promulgated a final rule nrescnbmg water quality cntena for toxtc
pollutants in inland surface waters, enclosed bays. and estuaries in California on May
18, 2000 (The California Toxics Rule or “CTR." [40 CFR 131 381) CTR crxtena




Resolution No. R9-2007-0043 * -~ * - R June 13, 2007
Attachment A. : o o :

certain criteria for toxnc Dollutants in the Natlonal Toxxcs Rule [40 CFR 131 361
constitute am)hcable water quahtv criteria in Cahforma as well

‘Chollas Creek is desi ignated asa water qualntv hmxted segment for dxssolved cogper,
lead, and zinc pursuant to Clean Water Act section 303( d). - Total Maximum Dai ily -
- Loads have been: adopted to address:these impairments. See Chapters 2, Table 2-2,

" Beneficial Uses of Inland Surface Waters Footnote 3 and Chapter 4., Total Maximum -

Dmly Loads o

Chagter 42 Hm@lemmmtnon

: After the subsectlon on the TMDL for D1ssolved Copper Shelter Island, 'Yacht Basm San D1ego‘. e

-Bay add the followmg subsectton
Total Maumum Dazly Loads for Copper, Lead, and ch in Chollas Creek

On June 13 2007, the Regional Board adopted Resolution No R9:2007-0043, Amendment to

the Water Quality Control Plan Jor the San Diego Region to Incorporate Total Maxinmum Daily
Loads for Dissolved Copper, Lead and Zinc in Chollas Creek, Tributary to San Diego Bay. The -

- TMDL Basin Plan Amendmént was subsequently approved by the State Water Resources .
Control Board on [Insert Date ], the Office of Admxmstra’nve Law on [Tnsert Date] and the -
_ USEPA on [Insert Datej ‘

' Problem Statement

Dissolved copper, lead and zinc concentranons in Chollas Creek violate numeric water quahty
criteria for copper, lead, and zinc- promulgated in- the California Toxics-Rule, and the narrative
objective for toxicity, Concentrations of these metals in Chollas Creek threaten and i impair the
” desngnated beneﬁcwl uses of warm freshwater hab1tat (WARM) and wxldhfe habltat (WILD)

e e e e 1 e




Resolutlon No. R9=2007=0043

June 13, 2007
) AttachmentA .

Numeric Tamets

The TMDL numeric targets for copper lead and zine are set ‘equal to the numeric water quahty E -

_ . critéria as défined in the California Toxics Rule (CTR) and shown below, ‘Because the
*. concentration of a dissolved metal causing a toxic effect varies: mgmﬁcanﬂy with hardness, the

water quality criteria are expressed in the CTR as hardnéss:based: equations. The numenc targets

are equal to the loading capaolty of these metals in Chollas Creek

Table 4 [ insert number ] Water Quahty Cr1tena /N umeric Targets for dlssolved metals in Chollas. .

17001}

' . Creek
Metal Numenc Target for Acute Condltlons' ' Num'eric _Target for'Chronic .Cohdiﬁons: il
. : Cntena Maximunm- Concentratlon . Criteria-Cnntinuou Concentraﬁon ’
o .éoppor (1) * (0 96) g {e’\ [0. 9422 u ln (hardness) - (1) * (0 96) * {e"[o 8545 . ln(hardness)

7021} .

o (1) * 146203 - [0.145712 * i
Lead | (hardness)]} * {e"{1.273 * In (hardness) -
| S 460]} .

(1) * {1 46203 [0 145712 % ln (hardness)]}
{c"[l 273 % In’ (hardness) - 4 7051}

’ (1)*(0 978) {eA [o: 8473*1n(hardness) (ay* (o 986) * {eN0; 8473'“1n(hardness)+
0.884]} I N 0884]}

Hardness ig expressed.as mxlhgrams per liter,
) Calculated concentrations should have two sigmﬁcantﬂgures [40 CFR 131 38(b)(2)]
 The natutal log and oxponenual functions are repxesentcd a8 “ln” and “e,” mspectwely

Zim'

o Somrce Analysn

The vast majority of metals loadmg to- Chollas Creelc are believed tocome through the storm
water conveyance system. Al analysis of source contnbutions reveals many land uses-and
‘activities associated with urbanization to be potential sources of copper, lead-and zing to Chollas

Creek. Modeling efforts point | toward freeways and commerclallmdustnal land uses as the major

* contributors

ATotai Maxnmum Daulg Loagg

, The TMDLs for dissolved copper, lead: and zincin Cholla,s Crcek are, concentranon-bascd and
set equal to 90 percent of the numenc targets/loadmg capaclty . :

'Margm of Safegg ‘ ‘
*The TMDL includes an explicit margm of safety (MOS) Ten percont of the loading ca.pacxty
gwas reserved asan expl:clt MOS.

' Alﬂacamns and. Reductnons

" - The source analysis showed that nonpomt sources and background concentrahons of me?als are..
insignificant, and thus, were set equal to zero in the TMDL calculations. ‘The wasteload

allocations are set equal to 90 percent of the numeric targets/loading capacity. Concentrations of

10




Resolution No. R9-2007=0043 o R »June-13,2007 |

Attachment A

_drssolved copper lead a.nd zinc requlre srgmﬁcant reductions from current concentrahons to -
‘meet the Ioadmg capacity. . . .

" TMDL Impﬂemenmmn Plan - . :

Persons whose point source dnscharges contnbute 10 exceedance of Water Quahfy Cnterw.
(WQC) for copper, lead, and zinc in Chollas Créek:will be- requrred to.meet the WL A herdness
dependant concentrations in their utban runoff discharges béfore it is dxscharged to Choilas
Creek. Actions to egtthe WLAS in. drscharges to Chollas Creek will be required-in WDRs that

regulate MS4 drscha.rges, industrial facility and.construction activity stormwater discharges, and -

groundwater extraction. dlscharges in the Chollas Creek waterslied. The followmg orders may be
reissued or revised by the Regional Board to include.requirements'to meet the WLAS, °
.A]ternatlvely, the: Regzonal Boa.rd may 1ssue new WDRs to-meet: -the WLAS.

Ordler No, 2007-0001 NPDES No CASOIOS758 Waste Dzscharge Requzremenis for

- Discharges of Urban Runoﬂ “from the Municipal Separate Storm Sewer Systems Dratmngv the ~°

 Watersheds of the County-of San Diego, thé Incorporated Cities of San Diego County, and the
San Diego Unif ed Port Distrzcz or subsequent supercedmg NPDES renewa] orders.-

Order No. 2000 90, NPDES No. CAG]9001 General Waste Dtscharge Requ:remems for
Temporary Groundwater Extraction.and Szmzlar Waste Discharges to San Diego Bay and Storm
Drains or other Conveyance Systems Trzbutary Thereto, of subsequent supercedmg NPDES

: renewal orders S -

. ' ,Order No. 2001- % NPDES No CAG 919002 General Waste stcharge Requzrements Jfor
Groundwater Extractzon Waste Discharges ﬁ'om Construction, Remediation and Permanent

- Groundwater Extraction Projects to Surface Waters within the San Diego Regzon Excepz‘ for San
- Diego Bay or subsequent supercedmg NPDES renewal orders, .

' Ordler No. 97 =11 General Waste Dzscharge Requtrements for PosthIosur'e Mamtenance of

- Inactive Nonhazardous Waste Landﬁlls within the San Dzego Region or subsequent supercedmg :

.N]?DES renewal orders

The Regional Board shall request the State Water Resources Control Board amend the following :

statewide orders

" Order No. 99 06-DWQ, NPDES No CASOOOOOS Naaonal Pollutant Dtscharge Ehmination
System (NPDES) Permil, Statewide Storm Water Permis, and Waste Discharge Requirements
(WDRs) for the State of California, Department of T ransportation (Caltrans), or subsequent
supercedmg NPDES renewa.l orders .

Order No. 97=03 DWQ, NPDES No. CAS 000001 Waste Dzscharge .Requzremenls for
Discharges of Storm Water Associated with Industr. ial Activities Excludmg Constructzon
Aclzvmes or subsequent supercedmg NPDES renewal orders : :

W\
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Order No, 2003-0005-DWQ, NPDES No; CASOOOOO4 Waste Discharge Requirements for |

. Storm Water Discharges from Small Mumcrpal Separate Storm Sewer Systems, or subsequent
" superceding NPDES renewa] orders : :

Order No. 99- 08-DWQ, NPDES No CASOOOOOZ Genereal Permtt Jfor Storm Water Dtscharges '

Assoczatea' wn’h Consiructton Actzvn‘y, or subsequent supercedmg NPDES renewal orders

~ The Regronal Board shall requrre the U S. Navy to submlt aNotlce of Intent to enroll the Naval ‘
- Base San Diego facility under statew1de Order No. 2003- OOS-DWQ or subsequent supersedmg '
- . NPDES renewal orders . S e ,

- Implem entatwn Momtormg ]Plarx : ' : L
The-dischargers will be required to monitor Chollas Creek and provrde momtormg reports to the .
‘Regional Board for the purposeof asséssing the effectiveness of the management practices
* implemented to meet the TMDL allocations. The Régional Board shall amend the following
order to include a requirement that the cities of San Diego, Lemon Grove, and La Mesa;the - -
~ County of San Diego, the' San. Diego-Unified Port. Digstriet, and Ca]Trans investigate:excessive -
levels of metals in Chollas Creek and feasible: ‘management strategres to reduce metal loadings in
* Chollas Creek, and conduct additional monitoring to collect. the data necessary to refinethe” B
 watershed wash-off model to provide a more accurdte- estlmate of’ the mass loads of copper lead ‘
‘and zinc leavmg Chollas Creek edch year. " :

" Order No. RY- 2@04-02‘7’7 Calzfornza Depai tmenz of I)‘amportatzon and San Dzego Mumczpal

Separate Storm Sewer System Copermiitees Responsible for Ihe Dzscharge of Dlazmon into the

- 'Chollas Creek Waters}zed San Dzego, Calzforma R

: Schedude of Comphanc

Concentrations of metals in urban runoff shall only. be allowed to exceed the W'LAS by a certain

~ percentage for the first nineteen years after initiation of this TMDL.. Allowable concentrations

shall decrease as shown in Table 4 [msert number]: For.example if the- measured hardness in -

‘year ten dictates the WLA for copperin urban rutioffis 10 jrg/l; the-maximum- allowable-

measured copper concentration would be 12.0 pg/L. By the:end of the twentieth year of this

'TMDL, the WLAS of this TMDL shall- be'met. This will-ensure that copper, lead and zmc water "

quahty objecuves are bemg met atall: locattons in, the creek dw'mg all-times of the year

Ta,ble 4 [mserz number] Intenm goals for achlevmg Wasteload Allocatrons

Allowable Ezceedance oi‘ the WLAg
S S (allowable percentage ghove) -
Compliance Year Copper - Lead™ Zinc -
1 ) 100% b 100% - 100% ..
10 S W% C 2% - 20%
200 e 0% 0% - 0%

. Compliance. wrth the interim goals in thrs schedule can be assessed by showmg that dlssolved
metals concentrations in the recervmg water exceed the WQC for eopper lead, and zincby no
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“more than the allowable exceedances for WLAS sho _ _
groundwater discharges to Chollas Creek must meet the:- WLAs at the initiation of the dlscharge :
.No schedule to meet interim- goals w111 be allowed in: the

The compliance schedule forim
[insert number].

June 13, 2007

wi in the table above, Regulated
case of" groundwater mscharges

plementatlon of the TMDLs shall be as folluws in, Table 4

: TMDL Waste Load Allocahons Mauriicipal Dischargers,
: Caltrang; Navy, - | -
. -Industnal Stormwater |-
Dischargers;
_Conistriction
Stormwater .
Dischargers, Landfill
N ) - | Stommiwater Digchargers ] o
2. Recommend Hngh Pnonty for grant funds “-| San: Diego Water Board Immsd:axely after
: sffective date ‘
3 Subnut annual Progress Report to San- D1cgo Mumcxpal stchargcrs | Annuaily after reissue .
.| WaterBoard due Januaty 1 of eachyear, . of NPDES ‘WDRs,
4 Submiit anmual Progress Reportto San Diego Caltrans Annually- after. relssue
L Water Board due ‘April 1 of each-year, | of NPPES:-WDRS.
5 ‘Submit-annmal Progress:Reportto San Diego | Industiial Stormwater Annually affer renssue ]
.| ‘Water Board dus July 1 of each year, - | Digéhargers - | of NPDES WDRS..:
6 Submit anmual Progreas Repott to San Diego |. Construction . . Annually after reissue
] Watet: Boatd due July.1 of each: year, Stormwater Dischargers | of NPDES WDRs,
7" | Municipal NPDES WDRs shall be issued,- | San Diego Water Board _  Within 5 yearsof -
: relssued, or fevised to include WQBELSs o ’ ‘ effective date :
-| consistent with the agsumptions.and : . -
| requirements of the’ Chollas Creek-WLAs, .| . o N - - )
8 | Caltrans NPDES WDRs shall:beissued, . | State Wator Board . | Within 5 years of
. reissued, orrevised fo.include: WQBELSs e -effective date.
consistent with:the; assurptions and . ' e
. | Tequirements. of the Chollas:Creek WLAs, .* | - : 1 D
19 Construction NPDES WDR& shall be'lssued | State-WaterBoard - | Within'3 years of
: relssued, o tevisedtoinclude WQBELs - | -~ . il effective date
| consistent with the assumptions.and : .
.| requirements:of.the Chollas.Creek WL As, N :
10 - | Industrial NPDES WDRs stall be:issued, | State Water Board | *Within's years:of -
g | reissued, or revised to include WQBELS 3 S effective date
- | consistent with the-assumptions and " o
) mqunemsnts of the Chollas-Créek WLAs.
! Upon approval of by Office of Administrative Law.
6
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_ ) San Diego Water Board _
96 (or, supersedmg renewal oxders) thch ‘ ‘effechve date
| regulatesfemporary groundwater extraction
|- discharges:to SanDjegoBay-and its
tributariss to:inglude" WQBELs consistent -
withithe-assumptions: and: mqmrements of
L - i-theChollas:Cre S » .
12 | Mukic - WDR:Qider No: R9- - | San Diego Water Board | Within 5:years of
| 2004- 0277- shalLamendedto réquire T | effective datg
additional monitoring; t‘or metals and : -
L hardness. - : S S M
13 | LandfillNPDES' WDR @xder No 97 11 (or | San Diego WaterBoard | Within 5yearsof -~
A supersedmg renewal orders).shall:be Jssued, " . *| effective date
' relssued ;orrevised‘to:monitor for: meta]s .
and haidness; - : - - .
14 | Navy :and.all other Phase Tistall MS4. San Diego Water Board | Tmmediately after
'| permittecs in‘the Chollas Creek watershed o | effective date.
.shall'be:enrolled in:Ofder-No; 2003:0005=, ’ '
DWQ (os:sugerseding: reriewal orders) ' L e .
115 - ._Take enfmmement actions : San Diégo Water Board | Asneeded.after . -
, T © | efféctive:date,
16 | Meet 80% Chollas Creek Metals TMDL Municipal Dischargers, | 10 years:after effective -
: WLA reducuons ' | Caltrans, Navy, date, .
: : " | Industrial Stormwater
Discliarggrs, i
‘Construction
| Stormwater _
-D1schargers Landﬁll
: - Stoimhwvater Dischargers |~ -
17 Meet 100% Chollas Creek Metals ’H\/LDL ‘Municipal; Dlsahargers, 20 years after effecuve N
WLA rcducuons : *| Caltrans,Navy, ~ . |{date -~ :
: | Industrial Stormwater -
Dischargess, )
- | Construction .. .
.. | Stoimwater - - -
“| Dischargers, Landfiil
| -Stormwater Dischargers
7
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) Shaw Enwronmsmal Ine.
1230 Columbla Street Sutte 1200

. A CoL T SanDlegc.CA92101'L‘l
Tw o L o o R 619,239,160

N Fax 819.239, 1238

%@@w Shaw Emnronmeﬂtaj Inc.

June 3, 2003

. - - Shaw Project 831459 .
Mr Mxke Chese, Envuonmental Managcr : R o
‘NASSCO = ,

© PO Box 85278, MS ZZA ,

" . Harbor Drive and. 28 Strget )

San' Diego, CA 921 13
= S Letter of Certzﬁcation
Sz‘armwater Cmmmment
NASSC@ Skapywrd
’ .;Deaer Chee .

TShaW Emflronmental Ine, (Shaw) has prepared this Lettef' of Ccftlﬁcatxon thai’ vcnﬁes
- that the capacity of the overall stormwater containment system at the NASSCO Shipyard -

. inSan Dxego, California, exceeds the 100-year, 24-hour storm svent. Shaw. ongmally

- performed an analysis-of the containment. system and prepared a report that contained .
) recommcndatlons and costs for various unprovemcnts that, if implemented, could contam
a2~ 5-,10-, 25-, 50-, or 100-yea, 24-hour storm event, dependmg onwhich .
1mprovements were seleoted. This analysis-was based: Uporn: engmecnng calculatlons,
discussions with NASSCO personnel, visual observations, surveying,.and-equipment
- information: provided by NASSCO. Since then; improvements-eitlier have been made in
accordance with thisteport or:in: accordance with-siilar imiprovements suggestcd by
“ NASSCO resulting in:the system 'S cuﬁent capaclty Record drawmgs of the '
unprovements are attached R S .

, ‘The unplemented xmprovements rcsultcd in the fellowmg

¢ Stormwater Tunoffis now contained or contcolled by permmtar containment
- “bermsor walls; and by pumping’or: draining the-contained runoff toa i
combination of: abovegmund storage t&nks, the waste: watex ireatmcnt plant
_ and to the Graving: Dock o . _

o The vamg Dock and Ways 3. a.nd. 4 have: suﬁicxent stomwater storage
© capacity in. exeeds: ofd 100 -year, 24=hour storm: event:.




6!9533 7313

: Smccrsly,
~ Slmw Envwommentaﬂq ][m:.

' »Pr'cpm‘dby:_.‘

‘MlchaelL Wl]hams,PE
Civil Engineer -

Rewcwed by:

' lf you ‘have any quesuons or ne,ed addmonal mfonnanon, plcase call the undersxgncd at.

/. !)."

LeonardO Yamzafnoto, PE

’ 'Busmcss Lme Manager o

PageZO_fZ.
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CALIFORNIA REGIONAL WATER. QUALITY CONTROL BOARD . SAN DIEGO REGION , o3

WATEESHED MANAGEMENT PROGRAM : _ _ ﬂg/ .

_ 'A - S FAcuLaw INSPECTION HEPORT | f
. o
INSPECTION DATE: / / Z7 /01/ Z 7/ 24 /C"/Tlmrs- ‘?‘ /9 / : WDID: f\_} 4%

. FACILITY REPRESENTATIVE(S) PRESENT DURING INSPEGTION: _ 5,;(1? _ @ 717( e évﬂ 4‘9/

55@2_ Mmc/(\e// ] e B & e /‘%‘ﬁlzxc;@“

NAWE GF OWNER, AGENCY OR PARTY RESFONSIELE FORDISCHARGE OWNER GONTAGT NAME AND PHONE #
Copt : . Lr . i
FACILITY OR DEVELOPER NAME (if Gifferant from ownen) — - FACILITY OR DEVELOPER CONTACT NAME AND PHOE #
Ny : . C o . o '
FACILITY STREET ADDRESS. .. _ : ) . " FACILTY GITY AND STATE

APPLICABLE WATER QUALITY LICENSING REQUIREMENTS

[ MS4 URBAN RUNOFF REQUIREMENTS NPDES NOS. CAS0108758, CASO108740 or CASO1 08766
[ GENERAL PERMIT ORDER NO. 99-02-DWQ, NPDES NO. CAS000002 ~ CONSTRUCTION '
[0 GENERAL PERMIT ORDER NO, 99-06-DWQ, NPDES NO. CASUD0003 - CALTRANS
[7}- GENERAL OR INDIVIDUAL WASTE DISCHARGE REQUIREMENTS
[ GENERAL OR INDIVIDUAL WAIVER OF WASTE DISCHARGE REQUIREMENTS
L] SECTION 401 WATER QUALITY CEF}TIFICATEON
[ cwe SECTION 13264 .
[27 U‘duw {MQJV(.{WZ//-/ -ﬁ“’*’j Aj‘ ‘A""’“
. lNSPECTI@N TYPE (Check One)
Al “A” type oompliance--compréhenswe mspectlon in which samples are taken, (EPA Type S}
Bi uge type compliance--A routine nonsampilng inspection, (EPA Type C) .
02 . Noncompliance follow-u p—lnspecuun made to verify correctlon of & previously |dennf|ed viclallon
03 _ Enforcament follow-up- Inspecton made to verify that conditions of an.enforcement action are being met.
04 _ ) Compla!nt—lnspectlon made ln response io a comp!aint _
05 Pre- requlrement~-lnspection made to'gather. lnfo relative to preparing, modl{ymg, or rescinding requlrements
_706' - No Exposurg Cemﬂcatlon (NEC) - verificatlon that there Is no exposure of industrial activities to storm water,
07 Notice of termination raquest for Industrial facllihes or gonstruction sites - verification that the famlny or construction site'is not -
subject to parmit rsqwremanks (Type, NOT | or NOT C = clrcle one) .
08 __ Campliance Asslstance !nspectlon - Qutreach inspection dus to discharger’s request for compllance assistance.
HNSPECTION FENDINGS

\( Woers violatlons noted during this |nspacﬂon” [_\jes/No/Pendung Sample F(esulfs)

& Were samp!es taken” (N=no} if YES than G= gmb or C= Composate and attach a copy of the sample resulls/chaln of custody form

Lo COMPLI‘A‘NCE'HISTOHY:

SAR156644
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CALIFQRNIA REGIONRL WA‘I‘ER QURLITY CQE\I‘I‘ROL EOARD-—SAN DIEGO 'REGION Page 2 of 2

" FACILITY:. o . {WDID)

L FINDINGS

| -% 5%6 f{ﬁgw{wé(

INSPECTION DA‘I‘E H

it SIGNATURESECTEON.

i

Sn ol

{%\&"‘RHIN TORLER. e

STAFF INSF ECTOR : o ) . ’ SIGNATURE

V. (For internal Use only)

INSPECTION DATE - :
S 9/ »‘7‘/ s

Revlewed by Supewlsor Date
e Jeremy Johristorie (EPA),. John Norion (SWRCB), City Storm_Drain Enforcer
. Inter-office Referral: 1) 2 . 3) ___ 4 " 5)

C\Wy Documenis\Forms\lnspechon Heport doc(vrs. 04/30/01)
LIS -

2-

SAR156645




- Tour of NASSC

- Motes baged
- .
SWM
SWM last dredged their 31te in the early ‘90s. The sediment went to LAS for ocean
dlsposal :

9/23/04 almd 9/24/@4

SWM 'stzirted eollecting storm water runoff off the piers.in 200 1/2.

Trash and sheen has been observed many times at SW4 dlscharges into Bay. Shaun’
i Halvax has video footage of dlscharge from.: SW4 with report. :

Old ARCO hnes (run underneath SWM property and under pier 4) from ARCO’s pier
and wharf have not been used since 1979. ARCO used these lines for fueling ships
(mostly diesel) and delivery of fuel. -The majority of the fuel changed from ship loading
to pipeline in the 1960s with the installation of the Kinder Morgan pipeline thatis
cutrently used today by ARCO and Chevron. SWM has converted these lines into use for
its fire protection system, sewage, and potable water (in early 80°s). Three of the four old

- ARCO lines are used by SWM. The water in the fire protecnon lmes is tested for- copper

- Berms around property to-keep stom water from ﬂowmg into bay mstalied 1997-1998.
SﬁG&E
Silver Gz Gate Power Plant was run on natural gas, wi th some oil. -

All equipment was cleaned of PCBs in the ‘90’s. Mlneral oil was mostly used in
equipment because it was cheaper then PCB 011 g

Waste Water ponds nowa pa.rkmg lotat SWM (covcred by asphalt) Wastewater went to -

the ponds for cvaporatwn and settlmg

' Don t want to be named in CAO. Would rather us tell them do a full site assessment
investigation, and if the results show them to be dischargers, be named in the CAQ later. .

Ny m&/ 4 V?;&; o . %Wﬂl./
“’”/ pole G PP it /MWZZ P

e -

SDG&E fecls that the sediment directly offshore from their leaschold and at'the north end 4

- of SWM is not fully charauen zed and needs more samples to determine if SDG&E
contnbuted to the contammuﬂon :

Tunnels from-pla.nt to the bay are currently not sealed. Still open to tidal influences.

Plant is currently slated for demolition to begin in November 2004,

S

SAR‘% 56646




" - Maintenance crews are 1out1ne1y sent in to the property to clean up trash, paint chips, and :

other debris from property. Did anyone ask- about testing of this material? PCBs or -
metals in the old paint? . :

'Run-off from transformer area co]leoted and tested then transferred to storm water prpes .

“eARco

Capture all storm water on site: Onl y dlscharged once in past 3N years Don’t get

" enough rain. Runoff evaporates in ponds/holding tanks Test visually for sheen and send ..

to lab for btex oil and grcasc TSS
‘ D1d a bay water study and found no. tndal 1nﬂuence on- therr property or remedmnon wells,

Groundwater flows north into tank idrm This flow took the contaminant plumc there
thus-no groundwater or soil contamination bayside of Belt Street. All product is localized
on ARCO property Currentl y skimming product off the top of groundwater

' NASSCCO
» Exponent labeled SW 3 wrong in report. Only SW9 isa c1ty drain on NASSCO

Building 6 groundwater contamination rough]y 700 yards from the Bay. Momtormo wells
- are being placed by DTSC lo see il plume is in.the Bay. - :

" RB (Ben) requested documentatron of the chant*cs to the storm water/sewer system
Diversion of storm water from old system to the capping of some outlets and the
complete diversion to sewer?

Clnevron

" Did a bay water study and 1ound no udql 1anth nce on their property or remediation wells.
Only Y% to Y foot of tidal in{lucnce at Belt Street. This will affect all the Chevron wells
on-the NASSCO leasehold, There is no tidal influence at the Upper Tank Farm (across

- the street from ARCO). Itis 10 ft 10 groundwater at MW-9 (Belt Strcot) and 20 ftto
groundwater at the Upper tank farm. : _ :

Storm watet goes through a3- -stage clanﬁer Visual mspectlon for sheen upon release o
storm drain (SW4'7) :

Former lower tank farm (between SWM and \ASSCO) reéceived closure notice from |
.County in 2002. All equipment since moved Lo Upper Tank Tarm

Free gasolme product neéar NASSCO gate 14. "This is the site of dn, pipelinc rupture -
caused by the City dnller Chcvron ot named in CAO. Recovery is ongomg at this site

'(MW9)

‘!t
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Gasolme product is found at MW 19'(0n NASSCO 1easahold) Initially over 1 foot of
product now less then half a foot. , _

'Diesel recovery at G2 (near ARCO).
‘; MW-20on NASSCO leaschold is clean,
MW-21 on NASSCO leasehold has dlesel 200 - 300 ppb. |
Old Chevron fuel pler is dlbllldll[lcd Opemtmn stopped in the mid 1970’s. Was locatea

south of SW1.

M

. Send a 13267 to the City to f igure out if SW4 at SWM is a mun1c1pal outfall?

Get v1deo footage and report (rom Slmun Halvu on dxscharge from SW4 drain (chevron

acmvny)

" Catch hasm, located on the north s1dc of Chevron, between ARCO and Chevron “has two
pipes dhschargmg into it. Large pipe is from Chevron. Smaller pipe inside catch basin is
of unknown origin. Chevron says it's not theirs. Isita Clty drain? Appears to connect

. to SW4 at SWM. There was no grate for the outfall. City storm drain discharges in this

area too — north side of strect, ‘next o’ ARCO. IL discharges into this larger drain ncar

Chevron. Chevron put in ripra
© drain. 13267 should pe'sent Lo figure

t RP for the small drain inside culvert.

Tour Participatits [
Regional Board
SDGE - Y
South West Marine
NASSCO

Arco -
Chevron ~ ~
Levine — Fricke

~ City of San Diego — Port

etween the Cily’s drain (with a grate) and the Chevron '
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Overview

OVERVIEW

1.1 Project Description and History

BAE Systems, Inc. (formerly known as Southwest Marine, Inc.) is planning to reconfigure a
portion of its San Diego Ship Repair yard, currently occupied by three abandoned marine
railways, by constructing a new section of sheetpile bulkhead. Material will then be placed
in the area behind the sheetpile bulkhead to create additional upland yard space for the
facility. Figure 1 identifies the general location of the proposed bulkhead extension and
yard improvement project (henceforth, project) relative to BAE Systems’ shipyard and
facilities. Figures 2 and 3 present detailed plan and cross-sectional views of the bulkhead
improvement area and proposed construction activities. The project will be performed in
two phases; the general sequence of construction is illustrated as a typical cross-section on

Figure 2.

Phase'1 of the project will be accomplished by removing marine structures from the area
and installing a new section of sheetpile bulkhead across the face of the abandoned
railways. BAE Systems has received a 401 Water Quality Certification (WQC; File No.03C-
065) from the California Regional Water Quality Control Board, San Diego Region
(SDRWQCB) for Phase 1 activities. All other permits have been received, including an
approved mitigation plan, a Phase 1 Water Quality Monitoring Plan (WQ Plan), and a
provisional U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (Corps) permit.

After completion of Phase 1;Phasé 2 construction activities will commence, involving
removal of selected sediments from the project footprint, and backfilling within-the project
site with clean material. First, a wedge of impacted sediments immediately inside the new
bulkhead alignment will be removed (Figure 3), along with any near-surface sediments that
have chemical concentrations exceeding the criteria established in California Code of
Regulations (CCR) section 66261.24, in Title 22, Division 4.5, Chapter 11, Article 3). Second,
the excavated area and the remainder of the bulkhead-enclosed area will be backfilled with
imported, clean, granular.fﬂ]lfto the elevation of the surrounding grade (approximately +12
feet Mean Lower Low Water IMLLW]). After adequate settlement, the area will be paved to

support yard operations.

Site' Investigation and Characterization Report August 2005
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Overview

The provisional Corps permit for the overall project is contingent on receipt of the 401 wWQC
for Phase 2 construction activities, so receipt of the Phase 2 WQC, and subsequently, the
Corps permit, will allow construction to commence. In support of obtaining a 401 WQC for
Phase 2 construction activities, BAE Systems met with the SDRWQCB on November 12,
2004 to finalize data collection and evaluation requirements. A previous version of this Site
Investigation and Characterization Report (henceforth, “Report”) was submitted in January
2005, presentings the required information, evaluations, and conclusions. Following review
of the January 2005 Report by the SDRWQCB and subsequent discussions with BAE
Systems on August 5, 2005, the Report has been revised to be fully consistent with the
SDRWQCB's expectations and requirements regarding removal of excavated sediments

from the project area.

1.2 Purpose of this Report

This Report was prepared for the SDRWQCB to support BAE Systems’” application for a 401
WQC from the SDRWQCB for Phase 2 construction activities. This Report provides
information specifically requested by the SDRWQCB in their evaluation of the proposed
project, as- documented in a letter dated September 14, 2004, as discussed during a meeting
on November 12, 2004, and in subsequent communications on August 5, 2005, which
followed submittal of the original version of this Report in January 2005. This Report
supplements previous submittals to the SDRWQCB, as indicated below.

1.3 Development and Sequence of Previous Submittals

In August 2004, BAE Systems submitted to the SDRWQCB a Data Evaluation Report (DER)
for Phase 2 Activities (Anchor 2004a), that provided information supporting issuance of a
401 WQC and Waste Discharge Requirements (WDR) for Phase 2 of the work. Specifically,
the DER included a detailed evaluation of the long-term potential for impacts to the surface
waters of San Diego Bay associated with the placement of imported fill over impacted
sediments behind the sheetpile wall. The DER documented the results of analytical testing
of two groundwater samples obtained from chemically impacted sediments in the project
area, and presented modeling results of tidally influenced groundwater flow and resulting
potential water quality impacts from the project. The DER also included a revised WQ Plan
to address both Phase 1 and Phase 2 activities.

Site Invesﬂ'gaiion and Characterization Report ) August 2005
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After reviewing the DER, the SDRWQCB issued a letter dated September 14, 2004, in which
the SDRWQCB requested additional site investigation and characterization activities to
better define the lateral and vertical extent of waste impacts at the site, and further
evaluation of mechanisms of waste transport through soil and groundwater. This letter also
required BAE Systems to submit the proposed methods and approach for this investigation
in a Site Investigation Workplan (henceforth, “Workplan”) prior to initiating field activities.

BAE Systems prepared and submitted the requested Workplan in November 2004.

BAE Systems subsequently met with SDRWQCB staff on November 12, 2004 to discuss
comments on the Workplan. At this meeting, the SDRWQCB requested the following
modifications to the Workplan, necessary for BAE Systems to receive a 401 WQC:
* Additional soil sampling from the underlying Bay Point Formation from each
planned sediment core sample location
* Subdivision of sediment cores into a maximum of 2-foot intervals for chemical

analyses, rather than compositing all sediment into a single sample from each core

The requested changes were made to the Workplan, and BAE Systems carried out the field
investigation program in late November and early December of 2004. The September 14,
2004 letter from the SDRWQCB required that the results of the investigation be documented
in a Site Investigation and Characterization Report. (The field investigation program and
related chemical analyses are described in further detail in Section 3 of this Report.) This
Report was originally submitted to the SDRWQCB in January of 2005, fulfillings the
SDRWQCB's requests, and prepared in full accordance with the requirements documented
in the September 14 letter. Specifically, the Report identified the nature and extent of

existing site sediments, and evaluated the proposed project’s overall protectiveness of site

surface water and groundwater.

After the SDRWQUCB reviewed the January 2005 Report, they prepared a letter to BAE
Systems, dated April 1, 2005, defining the proposed project as a discharge of waste to land.
This would put the project under the purview of section 13260 of the California Water Code,

requiring submittal of a Report of Waste Discharge and application for Waste Discharge

Requirements.
Site Investigation and Characterization Report August 2005
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Subsequent discussions between BAE Systerns and the SDRWQCB on August 5, 2005,
resulted in the understanding that the project would not be subject to these requirements if
the following actions were accomplished before filling the project area:
» All sediments excavated out from behind the bulkhead (creating the clean sand
buffer described in Section 5.5) to be disposed off-site.
* Any sediments containing chemical concentrations in excess of levels established in
CCR section 66261.24 (Title 22, Division 4.5, Chapter 11, Article 3) to be excavated

and disposed off-site, subject to confirmatory sampling.

This Report is a modified version of the January 2005 Report, incorporating the above

requirements.

1.4 Structure of this Report

This Report addresses the study objectives and concerns documented in the SDRWQCB
letter dated September 14, 2004. The study objectives include the following specific
elements; listed with the correbsponding section where they are addressed in this Report:

»  Site Conceptual Model — updated based on the results'of'th‘e investigation
{documented in Section 5.5)

*  Source Characterization — results of an investigation of alltpqtential sources of waste
constituent discharges to the soil, groundwater, and stormwater conyeyarnce
systems, based on historical records of operations, site retﬁﬁnajssance, and previous
and current studies (documented in Section 5.4)

] Geo]oglc Characterization - subsurface materials at the 31te, mdudmg the

| hydrogeologlc characteristics and identification of geologlc features that may affect
groundwater flow and contaminant migration, are presented (documented in
Section5.1) / |
*  Groundwater Flow Characterization — the magnitude gnd;airection of groundwater
- flow at the site, in both the horizontal and vertical direétiogrjys} for all water bearing
units potentially affected by the waste constituents (démrﬁénted in Secﬁon 5:2)
o  Waste Constituent Characterization — Characterizationi of t:hf‘e‘ lateral and vertical
l -extent of waste constituents in soil, sediment, and groﬁnd%é‘ﬁer relaﬁve to existing

“background” conditions (documented in Section 5.3, andm Tables 1 through 5).

[ Site Investfgatién anid Characterization Report August 2005
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» Fate and Transport - assessment of the movements, dispositions, and
transformations of waste constituents within and between environmental media,
such as soil, surface water, grdundWater’, and biota (documented in Section 6, and in
Tables 7 through 9)

»  Description of Field Methodologies used for the investigation and characterization
stitdy (documented in Section 3.2)

» Chemical Analyses - description of the analytical methods used for each
environmental medium, adequate to identify the full range of waste constituents that
may occur (documented in Section 4)

* Sample Locations and Numbers — the locations, type, and number of samples
identified and shown on a site map and cross-sections; sufficient to identify the
nature of waste constituent sources, to define the distribution of waste constituents
in the subsurface, and to provide data for fate and transport evaluation, risk
assessment, remedy selection, and remedial design, if necessary (documented in

Section 3.1 and 3.2.1) -

Site Investigation and Characterization Report August 2005
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Summary of Previously Available Information

2 SUMMARY OF PREVIOUSLY AVAILABLE INFORMATION
2.1 Site Layout and History ‘
BAE Systerﬁé’ San Diego shipyard is located on the eastern shore of San Diego Bay,
approximately 1 mile south of the Coronado Bridge. The shipyard has been leased by BAE
Systems (formerly Southwest Marine, Inc.) from the San Diego Unified Port District since
1979, during which time BAE Systems has provided ship repair, alteration, and overhaul
services for various commercial and government customers (the Navy being a prominent

example).

The bulkhead extension project area under consideration will be constructed across the
mouth of an intertidal embayment around the landward end of Pier 1. The embayments are
occupied by abandoned shipway marine railways: Ways 1 on the northwest side of Pier 1,

and Ways 2 and 3 on the southeast side (see Figure 2).

A history of the BAE Systems property area is summarized and documented in Woodward-
Clyde (1995), Exponent (2003), and the San Diego Unified Port District (2004). The subject
site has been used for industrial operations since the early 20th century, when the current
shoreline was created by filling between 1906 and 1914. The property area was
subsequently used by San D':iego Marine Construction Corporation for marine vessel
construction, repair, and maintenance. Historical evidence (San Diego Unified Port District
2004) indicates that marine railways were present in the project area since approximately
the beginning of San Diego Marine Construction Corporation’s use of the site. From this
time through to the mid-1970s, sandblast and paint wastes were discharged directly to the
Bay from upland and drydock areas.

Between 1952 and 1974, a pair of wastewater settling ponds were present on the adjacent
San Diego Gas and Electric (SDG&E) property for separation of oil and water from the
SDG&E power plant. These ponds may have contributed machine oils; hydraulic fluid, and
possibly polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) to. the subsurface (San Diego Unified Port
District 2004). The approximate locations and extents of these previously eXisting settling

ponds are shown on Figure 2.
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During the 1980s and 1990s, the three marine railways in the project area generally
accommodated about one to seven vessels annually for repair and maintenance, with
abrasive sandblasting activities common (SWM 2004). The railways were abandoned in
1992 (Ways 1) and 1997 (Ways 2 and 3). Comprehensive pollution prevention programs and
best management practices have been in place since the mid-1980s, preventing releases of

contaminants from construction activities or from stormwater runoff (Exponent 2003).

2.2 Geology and Groundwater

Prior to the field investigation documented in this Report, the main source of information on
sediment conditions at the site was the result of a detailed site sediment investigation
conducted by the former Southwest Marine and the adjoining NASSCO shipyard in 2002
and 2003 to determine the existence and extent of potential chemical contamination
associated with historical operations at the shipyards. This investigation, documented by
Exponent (2003) in the report entitled, “NASSCO and Southwest Marine Detailed Sediment
Investigation,” was conducted in response to SDRWQCB Resolution Nos. 2001-02 and 2001~
03 and subsequent Water Code Section 13267 letters issued to the shipyards. The
investigation involved a series of surface and core samples taken from site sediments
throughout both shipyards’ leasehold areas and beyond. Figures 1 and 2 identify the

locations of cores and sediment surface samples taken during the 2002/2003 investigation.

Information on subsurface geology and groundwater characteristics was provided by the
site sediment investigation prepared by Exponent (2003) described above, and by a series of
soil probes and borings advanced for geotechnical design of the bulkhead (Christian-
Wheeler 2002). ‘

These data sources indicate that the site is underlain by the following sequence of
soil/sediment types: |
* Upland areas are underlain by fill materials originally placed when the site land was
constructed in the early 20th century. More recent sand fill areas within landward
portions of the original railway embayment (Figure 2) were created during a 1998

l remedial action undertaken by the former Southwest Marine under SDRWQCB

oversight.
Site Investigation and Characterization Report ' August 2005
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» Three to 11 feet of soft, geologically recent, surface sediments were observed
throughout the offshore areas by Exponent (2003) and by Christian-Wheeler (2002).
These surface sediments consist of interbedded silts, clayey silts, and sandy. silts, and
contain'the elevated chemical concentrations observed in the study.

* The offshore surface sediments and upland fill materials are underlain by the firmer
Bay Point Formation, which is Quaternary in age and consists of intermixed,

medium dense to dense sands and silty sands, and stiff to hard silty to sandy clays.

Groundwater at the site is tidally influenced, responding to the tidal action of San Diego
Bay. The:ground surface elevation at the site is approximately 12 feet M’LLW, while tidal
levels fluctuate roughly between elevations -1 and 7 feet MLLW. Borings conducted by
Christian-Wheeler (2002) indicated groundwater at depths of 8.5 to 10 feet below ground
surface (bgs) in upland areas. Work conducted by ENV America on the neighboring
SDG&E pércel indicated groundwater at approximately 15 feet bgs in uplﬁnd' areas (ENV
America 2002).

2.3 ‘Waste Characteriza‘tion of Existing Sediments

Sediments along and in the vicinity of the planned bulkhead are best represented by cores
SW04 and SW08, which represent sediments in close proximity to the alignment of the
bulkhead (Figure 2). Sediment chemistry from various depth intervals in these cores are
summarized in Table 1. Impacted sediments were identified in both cores to a depth of
about 4 feet (although core SW04 could not be penetrated beyond this depth because refusal

was reached, so deeper materials could not be sampled at this location).

The primary constituents of concern (COCs) in the impacted sediments include elevated
metals, PCBs, and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs). It is likely that these
chemicals exist as sorbed p_hé,ses on clays and carbon-rich particulate matter in the fine-
grained sediments, thus limiting their bioavailability. This is supported by bioassay testing
and microbial analysis by Exponent (2003), which indicate that the sediments do not exhibit
significant toxicity.

I In 1998, under the SDRWQCB’s oversight, the former- Southwest Marine dredged

chemically impacted sediments from the landward (northeastern) portions of this
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embayment, and replaced the dredged material with clean sand fill: Pursuant to Order No.
98-38, the actioh was required to remove sediments to depths sufficient'to reach mandated
sediment dea_nup levels for copper (810 i’r\g/kg)} lead (231 mg/kg), mercufy (4.2 mg/kg), zinc
(820 mg/kg), and PCBs (0.95 mg/kg). Figure 2 identifies the areas where sediments were
removed and clean sand fill placed (shown on the figure és “Sand Fill Areas”), and Figure 3
shows a typical section through the sand fill in cross-section. Confirmation grab samples of
surface sediments were obtained at regularly spaced intervals after dredging these areas to
confirm that all sediments exceeding the relevant cleanup standards were removed. The
locations of the confirmation surface samples are shown on Figure 2. The analytical results
from these samples are summarized in Table 2, and demonstrate that sedimehts remaining
below the sand fill have bulk concentrations well below the cleanup levels mandated by
Order 98-38 (SWM 1998). Table 2 also compares the confirmation sediment concentrations
to reference background concentration levels (Exponent 2002; see further discussion of

backgiound concentrations in Section 4.1).

As part of BAE Systemé’ DER for Phase 2 activities (Anchor 2004a), a pair of temporary well
points were installed within the upper 3 feet of site sediments near the alignment of the
planned bulkhead wall. Porewater samples were obtained from each well point and
analyzed for metals, PAHs, and PCBs. The locations of these two well point samples are

shown on Figure 2, and the chemistry results are documented in Table 3.

The well point samples detected dissolved metals (arsenic, cadmium, chromium, lead,
nickel, selenium, silver, and zinc) and PCBs. PAHs were not detected in the well point
samples. These concentrations were used to predict porewater concentrations entering
surface waters from the completed bulkhead project, accounting for tidal mixing behind the
bulkhead wall. Results of this evaluation were presented in the previous DER and indicate
f:hat porewater expressed from the project footprinf will have chemical concentrations below
chronic water quality criteria upon entry into site surface waters, and are not expected to

impact ambient surface water quality.

2.4 Data Gaps

This previously available site information has been supplemented by the current site

investigation and characterization program requested by the SDORWQCB and presented in
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this Report. At the request of the SDRWQCSB, the site investigation has been designed to
address the following data gaps:
» Characterize lateral and horizontal extent of waste constituents within and below the
chemically impacted surface sediments.
» Evaluate the preéence and extent (if any) of chemical impacts to upland fill soils
outside the perimeter of the project area and in the underlying Bay Point Formation.
e Document the groundwater flow regime and gradient in the immediate project area

and adjacent areas.
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Sampling Program

3 SAMPLING PROGRAM

3.1 Overview of Sampling _Design‘
This site ihveétigation provides additional vertical and lateral characterization of COCs in
the soil, sediment, and groundwater at the BAE Systems bulkhead extension/yard
improvement area. All field and laboratory work has been performed in accordance with
the methods and procedures described in the Workplan and accompanying Quality
Assurance Project Plan (QAPP; Anchor 2004b), while incorporating additional requirements

[ requested by the SDRWQCB during a meeting with BAE Systems representatives on
November 12, 2004.

Continuous core samples were collected at three stations (labeled 1, 2, and 3 on Figure 2) to
sample the upland fill and uﬁderlying Bay Point Formation. Composite samples from the
Bay Point Formation at Stations 1 and 2 were analyzed for total organic carbon (TOQ),
metals, PCBs, and PAHs (Table 4). Samples from distinct geologic layers within the
overlying material were also collected and archived for future analysis, if needed. At
Station 3, samples were also collected from distinct geologic layers within the upland fill
and the Bay Point Formation. The Bay Point Formation sample from Station 3 was archived

and the upland fill samples were analyzed for TOC, metals, PCBs, and PAHs (Table 3).

Two additional core samples were collected near the previous well point sample locations
(July 2004), and are labeled Stations 4 and 5 on Figure 2. Composite samples were collected
from distinct geologic layers (determined visually), or every 2 feet if the material appeared
homogeneous, for the sediment overlying the Bay Point Formation. These samples were
analyzed for metals, PCBs, and PAHs. In addition, the upper 2 feet of the Bay Point

Formation was also collected for sediment characterization analyses at Stations 4 and 5.

. To determine the spatial extent of the chemical concentrationé and the hydrologic
characteristics of the site groundwater regime, a pair of nested temporary monitoring wells .
(piezometers) were installed at sample Stations 1, 2, and 3 (Figure 2). Groundwater was
sampled from both the Bay Point Formation (well number 1 in each pair) and from the
overlying upland fill and surface sediments (well number 2 in each pair). Each

groundwater sample was analyzed for metals, PCBs, and PAHs (Table 5).
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Logs of all cores and diagrams depicting the monitoring well installations are provided in
Appendix A. Note that the logs indicate “gaps” for some depth intervals, resulting from the

fact that incomplete sediment recovery was obtained for some of the cores.

Groundwater elevations ‘were also measured during ebb, low, flood, and high tidal
conditions to document hydrologic gradients for the upland fill, surface sediments, and

underlying Bay Point Formation.

3.2 Field Methodologies
Detailed methods for sample collection, handling, and shipping are described in the
Workplan (Anchor 2004b), and summarized in this section. Procedures for the following
tasks are included:

« Locations of sampling stations

¢ Collecting and compositing sédiment core samples

¢ Collecting groundwater samples and groundwater elevation measurements

e Sample packaging, handling, and shipping procedures

* Completing standard forms to document the collection effort and field conditions

3.2.1  Sample Locations and Numbers

Five sample locations are shown on Figure 2. Monitoring well and core locations were
assigned designations corresponding to their station number (i.e., monitoring wells
MW-1.1 and MW-1.2 at Station 1; sediment core SW-4 at Station 4, etc). In the
monitoring well designations, the first number indicates the sample station and the

second number identifies whether it is the deeper well (1) or the shallower well (2).

At three stations (Stations 1, 2, and 3), a continuous core sample was taken and two
monitoring wells installed. Stations 1 and 2 (continuous cores SW-1 and SW-2 and wells
MW-1.1, MW-1.2, MW-2.1, and MW-2.2) are located in the sand fill areas near the
railways’ shoreward terminus where impacted sediments were previously removed.
Station 3 (continuous core SW-3 and wells MW-3.1 and MW-3.2) is located in the paved
uplands area immediately east of the project area. Stations 4 and 5 (cores only; labeled
SW-4 and SW-5) were co-located as close as possible to previous well point stations

(WP-1 and WP-2) sampled in July 2004. Station 4 (core SW-4) is within surface
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sediments between Marine Railway Number 2 and Number 3. Station 5 (core SW-5) is

located to the east of Pier 1 within the existing ship cradles.

Station locations were chosen relative to existing conditions in the field and as close as
possible to locations described in the Workplan. Stations 1 and 2 were located by
measuring the distance across the sand fill areas and placing the stations equidistant
from either side of the enclosed area. Station 3 was moved slightly upland from the
original location to avoid utility lines underneath the pavement. Stations 4 and 5 were
placed as close as possible to the previous well point stations described above. Due to
restrictions with the coring equipment, Station 4 was relocated between marine railways
2 and 3 at the water’s edge at low tide, moving the original location slightly shoreward.
Station 5, also restricted due to the coring equipment, was relocated slightly seaward of
the original location to provide a safe and stable platform for the equipment and field
crew. All of the;station locations were measured in the field relative to \existing‘

landmarks, and .are shown to scale on Figure 2.

3.2.2 Sample Collection
3.2.2.1  Direct-Push Continuous Cores
Continuous soil cores were collected from each station using a direct-push sampling
rig, to a target depth of at least 4 feet into the Bay Point Formation or until refusal.
Five foot acetate core liners were decontaminated immediately prior to use following
the procedures outlined in the QAPP (Anchor 2004b). Care was taken during
sampling to avoid contact of the sample tube with potentially contaminated surfaces.

Push core equipment (i.e., sample tubes and extension rods) was steam cleaned prior

to use and between stations.

Each core was split open vertically, photographed, and geologically characterized
into a core log. In cases of incomplete recovery, the top of the recovered sediment
was assumed to correlate to the top of the cored interval. The core was sectioned
into two distinct geologic layers, the upland fill or surface sediment layer, and the
underlying Bay Point Formation. At sampling Stations 1 and 2, a composite sample
was collected from the Bay Point Formation fayer and analyzed for TOC, trace

metals, PCBs, and PAHs. Samples from the overlying material were archived.

Site Investigation and Characterization Report August 2005
BAE Systems Bulkhead Extension and Yard Improvement 13 020193-01

BAEO0085443



Sampling Program

At Station 3, two composite samples were collected that represented distinct geologic
layers of the upland fill material. ' A sample was also collected from the underlying

Bay Point Formation and archived.

At Stations 4 and 5, composite samples were collected from four distinct layers that
were visually determined from the overlying sediment along with a composite
sample from the upper 2 feet of the Bay Point Formation. Each composite sample
was split into 50-gram glass-containers for laboratory analysis of TOC, trace metals,
PCBs, and PAHs.

At all stations, sampling information, including sample identifier, sample location,
date and time of sampling, requested analysis, and sampler name, was recorded on a
chain-of-custody form and on the sampling jar label. Following collection, samples
were placed immediately onice in a cooler and taken to Federal Express for delivery
to CRG Laboratory the next business day by 10:30 a.m. Chain-of-custody forms
were filled out as the samples were placed in the coolers and were kept with the
samples in Ziplock bags at all times. The coolers were tracked the next business day

using the Federal Express tracking numbets to ensure arrival at the lab.

3.2.22 Groundwater

Upon completion of the continuous-push cores at Stations 1, 2, and 3, two temporary
monitoring wells were installed at each station. One well was installed into the same
location the core sample was taken from and the other was installed approximately 1
meter from the first. Both were installed using direct-push methods. The -
monitoring wells consisted of 0.75-inch pre-packed well screensas per the typical
detail shown.on Figure 4. One screen was set approximétely 1 foot below the upper
boundary of the Bay Point Formation materials, and the other was placed in the
overlying fill material just above the underlying Bay Point Formation materials. This
process was used to determine vertical and horizontal groundwater gradients in

each material type.

Groundwater elevations were measured in each monitoring well during ebb; low,

flood, and high tidal conditions to characterize hydrologic gradients for the upland
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fill, surface sediments; and underlying Bay Point Formation. Groundwater

elevations were measured using a decontaminated, electronic well probe and tape
measure lowered into each well and reéorded on a data sheet. The maximum tidal
exchange in San Diego Bay for the day of the water level monitoring (December 6,

2004) was 3.2 feet.

Groundwater samples were collected from each well and analyzed for salinity, total
dissolved solids (TDS), PAHs, dissolved metals, and PCBs. Groundwater samples
were collected 24 hours after each of the wells were installed using a peristaltic
pump with disposable tubing. To ensure maximum potential for groundwater
inclusion, all sampling was conducted as close to low tide as possible, particularly in
the wells located near the shore. Wells were purged of at least three well volumes of
groundwater prior to collecting samples, which were collected by disdiargmg water
from the peristaltic pump directly into the laboratory-provided sample jars. All
samples collected for dissolved metals analyses were filtered with a 0.45 um in-line
filter prior to placement in the sampling bottles. Sampling information, including
sample identifier, sample location, date and time of sampling, requested analysis,
and sampler name, was recorded on a chain-of-custody form and on the sampling jar
label. Following collection, samples were placed immediately in a cooler on ice and

delivered to the laboratory as described above.

3.2.3 Sample Processing and Record Keeping

All sample handling, labeling, packaging, documentation, chain-of-custody forms, and
shipping were accomplished and recorded in full accordance with the procedures
detailed in the Workplan and associated QAPP (Anchor 2004b). Sample station
duplicates were obtained and analyzed as described in the QAPP to ensure project

quality control objectives were met.

Results of chemical analyses, and validation of the chemistry data, are presented in the

next section.
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3.2.4 Field Quah’fy Conitrol Sample Procedures
The following quality control samples were collected in the field and analyzed in the
testing léboratory with the other sampleé:

*  Station Location Duplicates - Field duplicate samples are collected to assess the
variability of chemical concentrations at the station location and provide a
measure of the total analytical bias (field and laboratory variance). One field
duplicate was collected from core SW-5 at depth interval 5 feet to 6 feet 5 inches
and monitoring well MW 2.2, which was located in the overlying surface

sediments.

3.2.,5 - Field Documentation and Chain-of-Custody” Forms

A field log book was maintained throughout the study to document daily field activities
and field observations. Core logs were produced for each continuous-push core
collected. Photo documentation of each core was collected and identified in the field
book with sample identification and photograph number. Repositioned station locations
were noted during field sampling to update the station location map after sampling was

completed.

Sample labels were completed for each sample, and included station identification, date,
and time, sampling personnel, preservative, and analysis required. All labels were

completed using indelible ink and covered with clear tape to prevent smearing.

Chain-of-custody forms were completed at the end of each sampling day to trace
samples from collection to final disposition. The chain-of-custody form included sample
identification, collection date and time, matrix, analysis requested, number of containers,
and preservative. Chain-of-custody forms were completed in triplicate with one copy

retained in the field notebook.
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4 CHEMICAL ANALYSES
4.1 SoillfSediment Chemistry
A total of 14 soil/sediment samples were analyzed for chemical constituents from the five
sampling stations (Figure 2), and represent upland fill, overlying sediment, and Bay Point
Formation material.- Table 4 presents the sediment chemistry results for metals, PAHs, and

PCBs measured in each of the soil/sediment samples.

For comparison purposes, and to comply with SDRWQCB guidance, chemical
concentrations measured in this study have been compared to “background” chemical
concentrations. In this Report, reference pool sediment concentrations as determined by
Exponent in their 2003 study are considered to be reasonably representative of
“background” conditions, and are included in the first column of Table 4 for comparison

purposes.

Measured chemical concentrations have also been compared against State of California
Total Threshold Limit Concentration (TTLC) bulk chemistry values, which, if exceeded, are
one basis by which materials qualify as California hazardous waste (per CCR 66261.24, in
Title 22, Division 4.5, Chapter 11, Article 3). The applicable TTLC values are included in the

second column of Table 4.

Metal concentrations measured in the upland fill material at core SW-3 and in the Bay Point
Formation material in cores 1 and 2 were all below background concentrations (Table 4).
Metal concentrations were consistently measured above background concentrations in the
upper surface sediment layers in cores SW-4 and SW-5, but were below detection limits in
underlying sediment and Bay Point Formation samples. Elevated metal concentrations

were identified to a depth of 5 feet 9 inches in core SW-4, and to 2 feet in core SW-5.

Elevated concentrations were also noted in these near-surface (upper two feet) samples for
copper, lead, and zinc, with maximum concentrations of 6,950 mg/kg, 955 mg/kg, and 6,630
mg/kg, respectively. In these near-surface samples, measured concentrations of copper
exceeded TTLC criteria in cores SW-4 and SW-5, as did the measured concentration of zinc
in core SW-4. No exceedances of TTLC criteria were encountered for any other analytes, nor

in any other samples.
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Total PCB concentrations were detected above reference concentrations in the same surface

sediment layers containing elevated metals concentrations. The maximum total PCB

concentration measured was 5,198 ug/kg in core SW-4, between depths of 2 feet 1 inch, and

3 feet 6 inches; this is above the reference concentration of 170 ug/kg. Elevated total PCB

concentrations were identified to the same depths in these cores as for metals (to 5 feet 9

inches in core SW-4, and to 2 feet in core SW-5). PCB concentrations did not exceed TTLC

e criteria (50 mg/kg).

PAHs were also detected in the same samples where metals and total PCBs were elevated

(Table 4); however, reference values do not exist for PAHs, so no comparison is provided.

4.2 Groundwater Chemistry

Three pairs of temporary monitoring wells, at Stations 1, 2, and 3, were sampled for

groundwater within the project area (Figure 2). The results of the groundwater chemistry
analyses are shown in Table 5 along with California Toxic Rule (CTR) water quality criteria
for comparison. These results show that low concentrations of dissolved metals were

detected in all six wells. However, only nickel exceeded the CTR criteria in well MW-2.1

(screened in the Bay Point Formation) and copper and nickel exceeded the criteria in well

MW-3.1 (also screened in the Bay Point Formation).

All other detected concentrations were below the CTR criteria. Low concentrations of some
PAHs were also reported in all six wells, however, several were below the analytical
detection limits. PCBs were detected only in well MW-1.1 (screened in the Bay Point

Formation), where the total PCB concentration exceeded the CTR criteria of 0.03 pg/L (see
Table 5).

4.3 Data Validation
Data validation and review were performed on the seven water samples and 14 sediment
samples submitted to Anchor by CRG Marine Laboratories of Torrance, California. The two

matrices are reported in separate data validation reports, attached to this Report in

Appendix B.
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5 SITE CHARACTERIZATION

A site conceptual model is a representation of the site’s potential chemical sources, eaffected

media, potential pathways to exposure, and receptors.

5.1 Geological Characterization

Figure 2 depicts a typical cross-section through the site and the geological layers observed in
the field investigation. Geologic logs from the soil borings taken as part of this investigation

are shown in Appendix A. These logs confirm earlier conclusions about the geology of the

site discussed in Section 2.2. The following details specific to the proposed project area
supplement and/or verify the information summarized in Section 2.2:
»  Upto 6.5 feet of recent sand fill was observed in cores SW-1 and 'SW-2, representing

backfilling of areas remediated by the former Southwest Marine in 1998.

~e  Fill materials and sediments overlying the Bay Point Formation in the upland area

(core SW-3) are approximately 15 feet thick.

« FEleven to 18 feet of soft, geologically recent, surface sediments were observed in the
offshore areas (cores SW-4 and SW-5). These surface sediments were dominated by

gray silty sands.

e The offshore surface sediments and upland fill materials are underlain by the firmer

Bay Point Formation at all sampling stations.

5.2 Groundwater Flow Characterization

Water levels were measured in each monitoring well under ebb, low, flood, and high tide
conditions to determine the magnitude and direction of groundwater flow at the site. Table
6 provides a summary of the water level information. In general, saturated conditions were

observed approximately 7 feet bgs in upland areas of the project area, typical of tidally

influenced conditions.

The water level information from upland and offshore monitoring wells was used to
generate piezometric surface maps for the project area for shallow and deep geologic units.

Examples of these maps at low tide and high tide conditions are shown in Figures 5 through

Figure 8.

The following provides a summary of the findings from the water level moni toring:
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* The maximum observed groundwater gradient was 0.0047, and occurred during low
tide with flow in a South/Seuthwest direction. This direction is essentially
orthogonal to the uplands shoreline areas with flow towards the Bay. Gradient and
flow were consistent for formational and fill materials.

* A complete reversal of flow during high tide was not observed during the
monitoring described here, but the gradient essentially fell to a value of zero for
groundwater flow from land to the Bay during high tide. It is likely there is a
complete reversal of gradient during extreme tides.

» The vertical gradient between formation and fill materials was very low and

reversed from net downward at low tide to net upward during high tide.

Because of the tidal action at the site, there is a small net flow of water emanating from
upland areas to San Diego Bay through sediments bordering the site. The data from the
monitoring wells show there is not a significant difference in the flow characteristics of
groundwater in upper formational sediments and recent sediments. These data indicate the

system can be functionally treated as one water-bearing unit.

5.3 Waste Constituent Characterization

Concentrations of COCs in sediments, soil, and groundwater are summarized here for the
upland fill, surface sediment, and Bay Point Formation, to describe both the vertical and
spatial extent of COCs in each. This information supplements the results of confirmational
sampling that was done following the former Southwest Marine’s 1998 sediment removal

project (described in Section 2.3).

Distinct spatial gradients of sediment chemical concentrations were found both vertically
and horizontally in the improvement area. Figures 9 and 10 illustrate, in plan view and in
cross-sectional view, the distribution of chemically impacted sediments and groundwater at
the project site. The general observed trends include:
* Concentrations of constituents measured in groundwater samples were generally
below CTR concentrations in both the upland fill and Bay Point Formation wells.
* The horizontal distribution of COCs above relevant criteria was confined to the
seaward portions of the project area, in the upper near-surface sediment at Stations 4

and 5 (Figures 9 and 10).
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e The vertical distribution of COCs above relevant criteria, including California TTLC
criteria, was confined to the upper 2 feet of near-surface sediment at Stations 4 and 5

(Figures 9 and 10).

The few COCs that were measured in groundwater at concentrations marginally above CTR
values (nickel, copper, and total PCBs) were from the Bay Point Formation (wells MW-2.1
and MW-3.1; Table 5). Groundwater samples from the wells located in upper fill material

did not have any elevated concentrations of COCs.

The horizontal distributioﬁ of elevated COCs in the project area was confined to the
seaward sediment samples at Stations 4 and 5 (cores SW-4 and SW-5; refer to Figure 9).

- These stations represent the western extent of the project area both north and south of Pier 1
(Figure 2). Concentrations measured in these sediment cores are consistent with results

found by Exponent in 2003 at core SW08 (Table 1), which also detected elevated COC

concentrations in this area. The upland sampling station, Station 3, did not have elevated
COCs in the uplénd fill 'materia'l (Table 4). In the sand fill area where Stations:1 and 2 are

located, the 1998 cleanup actions described previously removed sediment with elevated

COCs to depths ranging from 3.5 to 12 feet; the excavated areas were subsequently filled

with clean sand fill‘materiélf’(as described in Section 2.3).

Elevated COC concentraﬁéns are‘confined to the upper surface sediment layers at Stations 4
and 5 (Figure 10). Concentrations of metals and total PCBs are above background
concentrations (as defined by Exponent 2003), above a depth of 5 feet 9 inches at Station 4
and above a depth of 2 feeit at Station 5 (Table 4). The sediment layers below these depths
extending down to the Bay Point Formation material do not show elevated COC
concentrations. The upl%m‘d_fill maférigl at Station 3 also did not have elevated
concentrations of COCs, n{)IE' did Stéiti‘ohs“ 1 and 2, as previously described. Bay Point
Formation material had low conééntrétions of metals and generally no detected organics at
all the sampling stations. The metal concentrations detected likely represent natural

background levels.

Sediment with detected metals concentrations in excess of California TTLC limits are

confined to the upper 2 feet of cores SW-4 and SW-5. Concentrations measured in nearby
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core SWO08 (by Exponent, 2003), however, did not exceed TTLC criteria (see Table 1). This
indicates that sediments exceeding TTLC criteria are limited to specific areas. These specific
areas are presented on Figure 9, and have a total volume estimated as approximatety 1,000

cubic yards, though confirmation sampling will be performed during removal to confirm

the vertical and horizontal extent of sediments exceeding the TTLC criteria.

5.4 Source Characterization

Cores taken during the Exponent (2003) site investigation in 2002 and 2003, and those taken
during this study, indicate that chemical concentrations were generally highest in the
surface sediment and decreased with depth. Elevated chemical concentrations in soil and
sediment are seen to be concentrated in shallow, near-surface sediment layers (Figures 9 and
10), as follows:
» Toadepth of 4 feet in cores SW04 and SWO08 taken in 2002/2003 (Exponent 2003)
» To depths ranging from 3.5 to 12 feet excavated and sampled during the former
Southwest Marine’s remediation of the landward portions of the site (SWM 1998)
» To depths of 5 feet 9 inches and 2 feet in cores SW-4 and SW-5 sampled during this
study

In each case, underlying sediments have been shown to be free of chemical concentrations
above background concentrations. This is consistent with the fact that the surface sediments
were deposited in recent industrial times in the vicinity of the marine railway. The nature of
the elevated chemical concentrations (metals and PCBs) is consistent with past industrial
uses of the marine railways (repair, maintenance, and sandblasting). Therefore, the

potential sources of waste constituent discharges at the project site appear to be, overall,

primarily confined to historical ship repair and maintenance activities.

There does not appear to be chemical impacts to shallow porewater from the sediment bulk
chemistry observed in this investigation. As is discussed in Section 5.3, more chemical
detections were noted in the deeper monitoring wells screened in the Bay Point Formation,
than from the shallower wells screened in overlying sediment. The concentrations of some

metals observed in wells screened in the Bay Point Formation likely reflect ambient

conditions.
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BAE Systems has controlled all stormwater runoff from the site since the mid-1980s, routing
all surface water runoff into a site stormwater collection and treatment system. As a result,
site groundwater chemistry is unaffected by site surface water influences. This is éupported
by the relatively low concentrations of chemicals observed in shallow monitoring wells

during this study.

5.5 Site Conceptual Model

Since the surface sediments are laterally bounded by timber and steel bulkhead walls that
form the perimeter of the project area, near-surface sediments with elevated chemical
concentrations in the projéct area are not continuous with adjacent upland soils. Neither the
2002/2003 site investigation nor the 1998 remedial action involved samples taken from
upland areas immediately around the bulkhead extension project area. Samples taken from
Station 3 for this study indicate that the upland fill materials are free of significant chemical

impacts to sediment and to groundwater.

Based on groundwater measurements made-as part of this study, groundwater at the site
moves in a generally horizontal direction from the uplands toward the Bay. Within and
adjacent to the project site, groundwater is influenced both by overall regional gradients and

by tidal action.

The potential receptor of concern for this project is the surface waters of San Diego Bay. The
primary route for possible water-quality impacts is potential contaminant release from
sediments behind the bulkhead, as a result of groundwater seepage through and under the
sheetpile, via a sediment to groundwater to surface (Bay) water pathway. Porewater, driven
by tidal flushing and groundwater gradients, could move through, around, o.r under the
sheetpile bulkhead, thereby coming in contact with the surface water. Infiltration and

percolation of surface water will be relatively insignificant because the site will be paved.

Construction of the project will provide both horizontal and vertical isolation and
confinement of the existing contaminated sediments underlying the area, restricting the
potential for contaminants to leach into the surrounding environment. Vertical confinement
will be provided by placement of up to 15 feet of fill and an impervious asphalt surface.

Horizontal confinement will be provided by the installation of sheetpiling across the front of
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the former shipways to a depth of about 20 to 25 feet below existing mudline and about 8 to
10 feet into the relatively impermeable Bay Point Formation, which underlies the more
recent surface sediments. The presence of the sheetpile wall as a relatively impervious
barrier to water flow will significantly restrict flow of aqueous contaminants into receiving

waters.

To provide for additional protection, the project has been designed with a clean, imported
sand buffer between impacted sediments and the bulkhead wall (Figure 3). Approximately
500 cubic yards of limpacted sediments along the interior of the bulkhead will be excavated,
removed from the site, and replaced with imported, clean, granular fill sand. This sand
buffer will both increase the distance the porewater must move and will increase tidal
attenﬁation, adsorption, and partitioning of the migrating water within the sand as it

approaches the bulkhead and surface waters of San Diego Bay.

Modeling of tidal attenuation presented in the DER for Phase 2 activities (Anchor 2004a)
indicates that the overall effect of the project’s design features (sheetpile bulkhead and clean
sand buffer) will be to decrease concentrations in the groundWater/porewater at least 400-
fold before surface waters are reached. Based on this evaluation, porewater expressed from
the project site via the sediment-groundwater-surface water péthway is predicted to'have
chemical concentrations. well below chronic WQC upon entry into site surface waters, and

thus is not expected to impact ambient surface water quality.

As requested by the SDRWQCB, additional modeling has been performed using the results
of this site investigation program and the updated Site Conceptual Model, to Supplement
and verify the conclusions cited above from the previous DER. The methods, assumptions,

and results of this additional modeling are presented in the next section.
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6 FATE AND TRANSPORT

Consistent with SDRWQCB requirements as documented in the letter dated September 14, 2004,
this section presents a rigorous and updated evaluation of the sediment to groundwater to
surface water chemical transport pathway, thus providing an assessment of the movements,
dispositions, and transformations of waste constituents in soil, sediment, and groundwater
within and between environmental media (soil, sediment, groundwater, surface water, and

potentiallybiota).

Information collected during the current site investigation was combined with data collected
during previous site investigations and the Site Conceptual Model (Section 5.5), to determine
the fate and transport of waste constituents using a standard flow and pértitioning model
(Reible 1998, promulgated by the Corps). The end result of this modeling was to quantify
potential water quality impacts to surface waters, to update the Site Conceptual Model (Sections

5.4 and 5.5), and to update conclusions cited in the DER (Anchor 2004a).

6.1  Modeling Approach

One-dimensional chemical transport modeling (Reible 1998) was used to conservatively
assess the long-term effectiveness of the sheetpile wall as a horizontal barrier, in conjunction
with clean fill placed behind the wall, to mitigate the potential transport of chemicals via the
sediment-groundwater-surface water pathway to the surface waters of San Diego Bay.
Reible’s (1998) modeling approach is described in an appendix to nationally recognized
Corps guidance on the design of sediment caps: Guidance for Subaqueous Dredged Material
Capping (Palermo et al. 1998). Results predicted from this conservative modeling approach
have then been evaluated against actual groundwater concentrations to assess the overall

protectiveness of the project.

The model described by Equation B32 of Reible (1998) was executed in Microsoft Excel. This
model describes advective/diffusive transport of a dissolved chemical through a
homogeneous porous media, such as clean quarried sand or dredged material. The output
of the model is expressed as the concentration of the COCs in porewater at specified times
as it exits the project limits and enters surrounding surface waters. The model

conservatively assumes no biodegradation of the chemical takes place over time.
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For this assessment, copper, lead, zinc, and total PCBs were selected as: COC’s for modeling

due to their relatively high concentrations in the project area. Although groundwater

samples indicated virtually no significant chemical impacts to site' groundwater at Stations

1,2, and 3, theoretical porewater concentrations for each constituent were conservatively

calculated using bulk sediment concentrations (defined as the 95% upper confidence limit

[UPL] from all samples), divided by appropriate adsorption distribution coefficients (Koc for

PCBs; Kdfor metals), and calculated for the medium through which groundwater would

move (i.e,, fill placed behind the sheetpile bulkhead). The planned removal of sediments

exceeding TTLC criteria has been accounted for in the development of the theoretical
porewater concentrations. The partitioning coefficient (Koc) for PCBs was calculated using
the measured organic carbon content of site'sediments. A range of Kas were considered
from low literature-derived values to high, site-specific values estimated from E*ponent’s

previous work (2003; Table 7). A conservative estimate of K¢ was chosen from the low end

of the range and used to calculate initial porewater concentrations. The model was used to

predict porewater concentrations for each COC at a point 10 centimeters behind the

sheetpile wall, at 25-, 50-, and 100-year intervals after bulkhead construction.

6.2 Parameters and Assumptions

Table 8 presents the input parameters required by the model and the input values used for
each COC. The model assumes a homogeneous layer of clean fill placed behind the
bulkhead and over the impacted sediments within the project area. Two different types of
fill materials were assessed to estimate their overall effectiveness for restricting COC
migration through the different materials. The first clean fill material analyzed was a clean
quarried sand with-a low TOC fraction. This low TOC fraction does not allow for PCBs to
adsorb to cap material and is, therefore, theoretically not as effective at controlling any PCB
migration. The second clean fill material analyzed was dredged material with a higher TOC
fraction, which more effectively controls PCB migration. Using Kas, any modeled metals

migration will not be affected by the differing TOC levels in these potential fill materials.

The horizontal advection of groundwater through sediment and overlying materials is a key
factor in the rate of chemical migration and, therefore, is a particularly significant parameter
for this model. As a result, field measurements of groundwater flow and gradient

(documented in Section 5.2) were used in defining this parameter. The advection rate was
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Fate and Transport

calculated from Darcy’s law which used the hydraulic gradient (calculated using site

specific data), the hydraulic conductivity, and the effective porosity of the isolating material.

For this modeling, conservative estimates of both hydraulic conductivity and effective

porosity were used.

Values for all other model input parameters were obtained from standard sources noted in
Table 8, including values for cap porosity, specific gravity of cap material, cap material
organic carbon content, partition coefficients for PCBs, and molecular diffusion coefficients

for PCBs in water.

6.3 Resuits

‘Results of cap effectiveness modeling are presented in Table 9 in terms of mg/L of COCs in
isolated material porewater. The results are compared to CTR surface water criteria. Table
9 shows the dissolved concentrations of the selected COCs in porewater expressed from the

project area 25, 50, and 100 years after the project.is complete. All' modeled COCs are well |

below CTR criteria well after 100 years (and for several centuries beyond in most cases).

Expressed dissolved concentrations of total PCBs are below CTR criteria when quarried

" sand material is used as backfill, and are seen to be at even lower concentrations when a fill

material with higher TOC content - such as dredged Bay sediment - is used for

construction.

In summary, the modeling results demonstrate that the use of either fill material would be
effective over the long term in isolating COCs from San Diego Bay waters. Notably, actual
water qtiality impacts would be significantly less even than those predicted by the model,

because measured concentrations of COCs in site groundwater (as documented in Tables 3

and 5) are lower than those that were input to the model.

Thus, the highly conservative modeling approach presented here shows no significant
impacts to surface water quality, and verifies that the planned project will be fully

protective of water quality.
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Conclusions

7 CONCLUSIONS

This study addresses questions and requirements documented by the SDRWQCB in their letter
dated September 14, 2004 (as well as input obtained during BAE Systems’ subsequent
communications with the SDRWQCB on August 5, 2005), necessary to support a 401 WQC for

Phase 2 activities.

Additional coring and groundwater sampling at the site, in conjunction with past sampling
events, indicate that significant chemical impacts to site sediments are confined to near-surface
sediments surrounding the now defunct marine railways. The nature of chemical impacts to
site sediments (namely, high metals and PCB concentrations in the upper several feet) are

consistent with past industrial uses of these railways (i.e., repair, maintenance, sandblasting).

An upland sampling station (continuous core SW-3 and monitoring wells MW-3.1 and 3.2) did
not show significant impacts to subsurface materials. Walls bounding the project site on the

north and south separate the marine railway area from adjacent upland fills.

Chemical impacts to groundwater appears to be largely restricted to shallow depths,

corresponding to the highest chemical detections in site sediment.

A standard groundwater flow and chemical partitioning model was used to predict potential
long-term effects to water quality in the adjacent waters of San Diego Bay. Conservative input
parameters were used, as were conservative upper 95 percent limits of measured sediment
concentrations. Even with “worst case” assumptions made for model inputs, the modeling
results indicate that chemical breakthrough of site COCs is not expected for time durations on

the order of well over 100 years, which is consistent with typical cap design projects in San

Diego and elsewhere. This model does not account for tidal mixing, which (as discussed in the

DER and Anchor 2004a) would reduce water quality impacts by additional orders of
magnitude.

Altogether, this study indicates that the proposed project will be fully protective of adjacent
surface waters after construction, and that chemical concentrations will not exceed existing

surface water quality criteria along the bulkhead wall after construction.
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Conclusions

As an added measure, and to meet post-closure maintenance requirements for inactive
nonhazardous waste landfills (SDRWQCB 1997 and 2000), long-term monitoring of
groundwater quality will be instituted at this site. The long-term water quality monitoring plan

for the site is presented in the Data Evaluation Report (Anchor 2004a).

Site Investigation and Characterization Report August 2005
BAE Systems Bulkhead Extension and Yard Improvement 29 020193-01

BAEO0085459



References

8 REFERENCES

Anchor, 2004a. Data Evaluation Report, in support of Water Quality Certification for Southwest
Marine Bulkhead Extension and Yard Improvement Phase 2 Activities. August 2004.

Anchor, 2004b. Site Investigation Workplan, for 401 Water Quality Certification, Southwest
Marine Bulkhead Extension and Yard Improvement Phase 2 Activities. Includes Quality

Assurance Project Plan (QAPP). November 2004.

Aziz'N., P. Schroeder, A. Sumeri, C. Ruiz, and K. Tate, 2001. Assessment of Contaminant
Isolation at the Duwamish Subaqueous Capping Site. Journal of Dredging Engineering,

Western Dredging Association. Volume 3, No. 1, pp. 21-34.

Christian-Wheeler Erigineering, 2002. Geotechnical Recommendations and Design Criteria,
Proposed Quay Wall Construction Project, Southwest Marine Facilities, San Diego,

California. Prepared for Triton Engineers, April 4, 2002.

ENV America, 2002. Workplan for Site Assessment, Former Wastewater Ponds, Silver Gate
Power Plant. Prepared for San Diego Gas and Electric Company, August 21, 2002.

Erponent, 2003. NASSCO and Southwest Marine Detailed Sediment Investigation, prepared for
NASSCO and Southwest Marine, September 2003.

Palermo, M.R,, ].E. Clausner, M.P. Rollings, G.L. Williams, T.E. Meyers, T.]. Fredette, and R.E.
Randall, 1998. Guidance for Subaqueous Dredged Material Capping. Technical Report
DOER-1 U.S. Army Engineer Waterways Experiment Station, Vicksburg, Mississippi.

Reible, D. D., 1998. Appendix B Model for Chemical Containment by a Cap. Appendix to
Guidance for Sub-Aqueous Dredged Material Capping: Palermo, M.R., J.E. Clausner, M.P.
Rollings, G.L. Williams, T.E. Meyers, T.J. Fredette, and R.E. Randall. 1998.

Risk Assessment Information System (RAIS), 2004. Risk Assessment Information System

Website http://risk.]sd.ornl.gov/index.shtml

Site Investigati'on and Characterization Report August 2005
BAE Systems Bulkhead Extension and Yard Improvement 30 020193-01

BAEO0085460



References

San Diego Unified Port District, 2004. Historical Study, San Diego Bay Waterfront, Sampson
Street to 28 Street, San Diego, California. Prepared by Susan E. Booth, REA-I, RG for the
San Diego Unified Port District. June 30, 2004.

SDRWQCB (California Regional Water Quality Control Board, San Diego Region), 1997. Order
No. 97-11, General Waste Discharge Requirements for Post-Closure Maintenance of Inactive
Nonhazardous Waste Landfills Within the San Diego Region. Adopted April 9, 1997.

SDRWQCB, 2000. Addendum No. 1 to Order No. 97-11. Adopted June 14, 2000.

- Southwest Marine, Inc. (SWM), 1998. Letter dated September 1, 1998 to John H. Robertus of the

California Regional Water Quality Control Board; with attachments.

Southwest Marine, Inc. (SWM), 2004. Electronic correspondence from Shaun Halvax, Tabulated

Summary of vessel use at Marine Railways 1, 2, and 3. Transmitted December 6, 2004.

Triton Engineers, 2002. Plans set entitled “Southwest Marine Inc. — Quay Wall Extension, San

Diego, California”. May 20, 2002.

URS, 2002. Inventory of Waterfront Structures, BAE Shipyard; July 25, 2002.

U.S. EPA, 2000. 40 CFR, Part 131.38. Water Quality Standards, Establishment of Numeric
Criteria for Priority Toxic Pollutants for the State of California. Federal Register, Vol. 65, No.

97, May 18, 2000.

Woodward-Clyde, 1995. Historical occupancy search, Southwest Marine, foot of Sampson

Street, San Diego, California. Prepared for Southwest Marine, Inc. by Woodward-Clyde

Consultants.
Site Investigation and Characterization Report August 2005
BAE Systems Bulkhead Extension and Yard Improvement 31 02019301

BAEO0085461



TABLES

BAEO0085462



10-€61020
5007 15n8ny

(€002) wauad,

Juamaa0sdu] pamx. pup no1suaixg puayyng swayshs 3vg

J40d.

23] HONVZLIAIOVAPYYD) pUY HoDSIIEI0H] 1§

°g ajoiy “L 1 191deYD ‘G v UGISING ‘ZZ ML HDD J2d “UONeNusouos MU PloysaIy) [eloL = 3L,
3 WoJj 5[8A3] |00 B0USIS}OY [BUId TdN %G6 SE PaULSp SUONBUsouoD Juawipes punoibyoeq

(£002) usuod,3 woidg

1| UOHO3}aP PRJEDIPUI S} JE peloalep jou BlAeuE = N

S0MS PUE FOMS S€107) JUBWIPaS - ANSiwoyd Juswipas sing

L ajqel

:8910N
00S¥. £€6.2 - 6¥SL . SHYJ 18101
00081 ooVl - 0002 aualfd

0009 092 - T00LY aualyIueUSUd
008e 814 - 8E auseyyden
0092 052 - 088 aualAd[po-g'Z L Jouapy)
0051 vE - 081 suasoni4
0000} 002 - 0012 auayjueIony
059 0zL - 0e2 susoriyiue(y‘elozuagiq
008y 085 - 0081 auasiiyy
0028 062 - D0EL sueyiuelony(s)ozuag
ooiz 0£9 - ) B auakiad(1yB)ozuag
0088 066 - 0091 susyjuelonp(glozusg
D08S " ooLlL - 0051 T B T Tsusikd(e)ozuag
00pE 0.€ - 00L} ausoelyue(e)zuag
00ve 051 - 3192 BURDBIYIY

061 Ja4 - 874 susjAyydeusoy

00L€ 22 - 0Ll ausyudeusay
09y 0L - LE susjeyiydeulAyon-z
(6y/61) sHYd
00SSE 0LLE 000 00008 0L SE0d 1810,
0059 019 - 009 09ZL 10PNy
000€1 00c1 - Qove G2} 10poly
00091 00¢L - N 06} QpZL JOPOIY,
n oogL nost - N 06L ¥z Jopoly
n 005tk NSk - 0061 T zez) Jopoly
n 0062 n 062 - N0/ 1221 10p0lY
N ost N-05L - N 061 9L Jopoy
(Byy/6r) 80d
oSyl 699 - [ 4 0008 012 uIZ

i 650 - (44} 005 I HPAIS

L'e nzi - L 0oL Z10 wnjus|as
or £8 - 102 0002 A 19%9IN

i il - 6l'% (04 950 Amnosapy

1454 |1 - [4:14 000l 8¥ peaq

0LbT 1713 - 088k 0082 ozZL Jaddon)

L6 §'ST - L'¥9 005¢ JAs] wnIoayy

LI'g 610 - 68T 00L 620 wniwpes

L0 L'19 - §'66 005 6 oluasly

B (By/bw) sieon

D 160 - 65} P %) 001

- - - 8le (%) U0 sauly

BAEO0085463



I0-€61020 . . Juaui0IdW] pIv pup uoisuzixy prayying swaishs Jvd
6007 IsmBnY . 1a0dzy vonrzUaIwIPYD pup uonwSisau] 235

i (£007) Juauodg Woy sjeAs) [00d 2ouIBleY [BUld TdN %S6 SE PAULSP SUOJERUSOLO JUSLIPes punaibyoeg

NWI| UCRIBIEP POIEOIpUI BUY 1B PORIRIOp 10U SRR = N
‘SUOREJIUSOUCD JUBWIPIS SOUDIDJOI PISOXD SINJEA PIOg

No | N0 | Nno | NO | no | no | Nno | oss | no | 9k | no- | no | 08 | 202 | Geb | 0Z1 1 056 I $80d [e10L !
(6>/61) s89d
¥s 062 0z 0z9 €8 96 sz 18 Il 8L 12! 87 19 16 9L oLz 0z8 auz
820 990 (152 990 | 890 no 1’0 16'0 o ¥o no no 70 8c0 no 950 v (reyo5) Ainossiy )
no no z8 1L [ no 92 v no 16 ng: 1’8 8l 0z z9 [2 LEZ pes] !
[ 95 529 65 || 62 no 19 [} 59 6L [ 4 0is 29 )3 0zL 0i8 Jaddo)y

i

|

no [ 056 S80d [eIoL '

{B%/B) sg0d|

(2 01z 08 Uiz i

no 90 [22 (o) Anozepy |

no 8y 3 !
059 0zl 018

yusAz Bundweg Ao)ewIyuos) g66L Ul PRINSES)y SUOREIIUEIUO?) [EDILIBYD . R i
zaiqel :

BAEO0085464



10-€61070 JuaIUs00LdI] pap R Pup UOISUAXT prayying suidlsAS Ty g
5007 1sn8ny Jdoday] uoYZIIIIVILYD pU uoyv8iysaau] 31§
ne not not not suaoeiue(e)zusg
nes not noli noi susoRIYIUY
ne noi noil noi susjAyydeusdy
Nt not not not ausuydeusdy
- nol not noi ausieyydeuiAylBiN-Z
(/60 1o By/6rl) SHYd
- ni ol ol T $580d [e101
N ¥Z0'0 N ¥200 89ZL J0[o01Y
noLo noLo 292) Jojpoly
nso nuo £9°0 L) 092} J0[001Y
nso ni noLo nowo $SZ ) 10[o0Ny
nso nt €90 €l 8¥Z| lopoly
nso ni noLo noLo Z¥zl Joppoly
Nnego ni noLo noLo ZEZL Jojooly
Nnso nt noLo noLo 1221 1001y
nso nt sNGLO ,NGLO 9101 Jojo01y
(/6 10 Bx/BH) g4
I unAinqul
(6x/611) sumfang
8l £0'6 g8l L aurz
nzi 120 €€0 9g'0 JOAIS
Ll 00 100 SE0°0 wniugjeg
nes S0l 860 GSL [9X2IN
ntLo nio nio nto Ainassy
£ G50 100 ag£0 ze0 pean
< s 860 500'Z 1oddor
rLe 66°0 002 gL'l JunIWoIys
nzt ) ££°0 5120 wniwpe)
res Ge'l vyl €0'L ojuesly
{-1/61 10 By/Bw) s|e1dl
- (A1p %) D01
- () JuUsjuoo sauly
ee il3 X (1dd) Ajuies
SL ¥e (/6w spiog pepuadsng jejoL

s|euonuaAuo)

sejdwes 1UI0d [JSA Ul PRINSEIJY SUOCHRIJUIIUOY [BDIWSYD

g9lqel

i

BAEO0085465



1-€61020 , uusaoitut pirA pus worsusyTy poogRg sunshs 3V
s007 sy 140dy WORTIZ DN Py WORDS S BB

i
|
|
i
|
.
i
Wi uopaipaid Jaddn = g :
GO IR S
SUOJJBILRIUT) JUSWIPSS BIURISIRI PEIXR SOTEA Pog
anjes pajeuges = ;
| UOUSSISP PAISIRUL SU) 2 PaOSIep 10 SYjeus = 1 !
000 000 [ ) 0F0rTL [ ) 7__Bweer 0r'86IS T 6921 0 [ ] [ 00005 olL To=n) Sa0d 0L :
noooe 000 0002 nge noz oz ® noz : noe | noe 0z [ 2 (4 052, 000N
(0002 000z 000z nte olsE nee 4 T o [ | o0zat 0z 0z [ [ . Y52, 100y ;
000z 0002 0002 AgE noz 0z [ no [ | nez [ [ [ 4 8z} 0Py !
00002 000z 000z 00z Z5% [ 4 65y e | [ (3 0c [ [ Zy2L opOy :
000z 000z 000z nte noz 0z 3 noe (3 | noz [ 0 0 2 221, 10Oy i
hovoe 0002 0002 oz noz [ ® noz “noe | naz 0z [ [ [ 122}, J0pasy
n000z 0002 000z noz noz [ 4 noz [ | noe 0z 0 [ 3 9101 JOpGIy
(B%B) 585d
0 oSt [ [ 0CTve CEE0E 05°66€ 05Z0LL 0%z 7 rove SHVd [0
0962 % n ns 821 0z 0601 rot S057g
005 n n ns [UX73 rogT [ [N
Tory n ns 54 g CUohRd
n00S 0LIE OE'LE 016 06YL 3 ] |
TO8IL il 0968 ¢ SURIIEE-E 2 HoUspu .
n00s 0,85 r0iz S susion)y |
b9k rozs neg 89 092 rozi BUILURION).
TosL ne 05LL ng S E)ozueai0 |
008 ns 0€e9 fOEL rovt SUBSAILY
N 00" 0905 0VEL 095k 705 ng
TOES i (127 [5 ;
oo n 0101 Cov !
rOL6 n 0624 [
Tov9 n 0F'L o
0589 €01 05 5 !
Fo2. [ 15 FET .
A [ ns
4 0871 [ 0'se 089 ng
00" 0559 0629 ne 0672 ns
00 ror oree (% ,
00" n 06 3 G52 !
00° a [ Moz | P
00" n 0 R | !
00 a [ 1
(B SHvd|
[ 9753 TEeY rEBL ¥ (N3 Fizy rarg roszz B ¥ T84l T6e TEZ” 0003 [1H EX3 ;
n500 To00 rEi0 520 A% 810 nso0 F9,0 X y g 1500 neoo HET 05 3 TBAS :
i
1
i

SUNSaY AgSpuayQ Jusuepag
3qRL

BAEO0085466



10-€61020 Juawaaouiiig puw g puv uopsudlxg puayyng Stuagshs 3y'g
SO0z {81y J4oday] HOUYUZLIIILYD put LOLUS)

1sanuj ajts

BUBID ANjEND J8Jem PeBsXe SanjeA pjog
aNjeA pejewyss = 3
}wlj UoGoatep PEIEIPU BY) 18 PB1OSISP Jou BlABUB = N

1SAION
N oo g0 T €00 o 6= S804 BioL
nzoo H neoo L i nzoo 09Z1 JofPory
) ) nzoo i EEC00 R AN A
i nzo0 ) nzoo 8bz| JOI50Ly
nzoo . _ [2Y e 2pZ| Jojppoly
nzoo Nn200 o 2€2Z) oposy |
nzoo nzoo — 122) 1ojpory
neoo o nzoo 910} 4000y
R (1/6rl) saod
- o0p9'L S810 1672 9.2 6£0°0 280 ausikg
9500 $20°0 €00 nS000 2€0°0 €110 SUsIlUEUBUS
2610 16000 5000 B NnS000 NnS000 n5000 sUBiAied
i 0r00 100 200 NnS000 0Lo0 $200 R
050 N s000 n 6000 NnS00°0 N 8000 ngoo'o sualAd[ps-g'z L Jouspu|
B 5100 N500°0 n500'0 neoeo 2000 €500 o auaioniy
0z0'} §80°0 vil 80°0 6£0°0 2570 BUBLIUBIOR|Y
9800 N'G00'0 5000 6000 NS000 N.500°0 suadelyjue(yejozuagiq
ELE0 ZL00 60°0 Nnso60 6000 2200 o ausshyd
1100 N$00°0 100 15000 N'S00'0 5000 ] Kuaydig
ED N6000 N 000 . NS000 5000 N.§00°0 suayjuelony(yjozusg
€Lr0 NS00 n$000 nscoo nsoo'c N G000 sus|Ared(iyblozusg
9820 N G000 16000 ngoco 800°0 ._._.._.8000 suaskd(s)ozusg
‘ 22¥'0 ng00°0 ns000 nS000- N 8000 : N G000 - ausLIuELoN)(Q)oZuag
sBrD T n500'0 Nn5060 0loe. i 0100 sUsIAd(e)ozZLidg
. %zo. 800°0 &0 N5000 1 . nsooo 8200 ) ) T sleseigiue(ejzLeg
Lo 8€0°0 ) zl’0 0900 sloo 2500 T e sUssEiiuy
6700 §00°0 18000 NnS060 Nngooao N500°0_ N B )
9110 0£0'0 100 __..nhsooo 1600 6L} ) )
§100 600°0 100 nsooo 2100 9100 N
... 5000 900°0 N$00°0 ...ngeeo oy 000 g 0o BUSIELJBUKIOWIA-9'
- 5000 nSo00 nso000 nsooo T T Ag00q 15000 T eusieyiydeujAiisuiin -G e
8200 2100 16000 ns000 GEO'D 4500 suUsILjueUSUdIKISIN-|
1100 9000 Nnso00 ngooo 9000 SL00 suseWydeuAyIBIN-1
] (1/6M) SHvd
25E v88 88l 987 ISV ] 88’9 18 Uiz
] nozo nozo 90°0 200 500 700 N - FEN
1 §8°€ n1oo n 100 z2°0 €10 VL “wniusjpg
[N s2'8 85} L 619 sz z8 T T ewIN
noLo noLo 39000 nioo ) 39000 (lej01) Ainosey
...3seo N 050 100 S0°0 200 i e |
60 vEE 36000 16'0 .80 isddod
T 121 9’0 _S60_ L0 120 T omwolyy |
nioo noo 100 €00 ni00 nioo £6 wiped
0zeT oz's 050 o 0L'¢ 10l e e olussiy
e . —(br) sietaw
09 Pie 0109 o8z 4 tog 865 [1/BU) SPIDS PAAOSSIP (2J0 [
0C> 0'¢ L6 06z 0zl 09} T T hsa) Rales

s)nsay A1SIWBYYD J9IEMPUNOID
geiqel

BAEO0085467



Table 6
Summary of Measured Water Levels

Deep Piezometers
Station 1 T 4.05 357 | 3.94 421
Station 2 T 399 346 | 3.88 453
- Staton3 4.31 413 42 4.36
Shallow Piezometers T
"~ Station 1 4.08 36 3.97
 Station 2 416 365 403 i
Station 3 444 421 4.22
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Table 9
Fate and Transport Modeling Results

Copper 0 0 0 3.10E-03 690
Lead o o e T Teaoses I Aseoo
|Zinc 0 0 0 ~ 810E-02 1,760

Total PCBs (clean sediment cap) [ 0 0 __3.00E-05 2,280 )
Total PCBs (quarry sand cap) 0 0 | 3.84E-10 3.00E-05 185

Site Investigation and Characterization Report August 2005
BAE Systems Bulkhead Extension and Yard Improvement 020193-01
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APPENDIX A

CORING AND WELL INSTALLATION LOGS

BULKHEAD EXTENSION AND YARD IMPROVEMENT PROJECT
PHASE 2 ACTIVITIES
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Figure A-1 ;
@ ANCHOR Monitoring Wells MW-1.1 and MW-1.2
{7 ENVIRONMENTAL L.L.C. Southwest Marine Bulkhead Extension and Yard Improvement
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Monitoring
Wells
22 21 Core SW-2

3

Recent Fill
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Gray silty
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Well 2.2
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5 screened interval from
o 22-27 ft; bentonite
b pack 2 feet above that
g
g
> 30
Figure A-2
@ ANCHOR Monitoring Wells MW-2.1 and MW-2.2
Yar ENVIRONMENTAL L.L.C. Southwest Marine Bulkhead Extension and Yard improvement
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Figure A-3
A\é ANCHOR Monitoring Wells MW-3.1 and MW-3.2
% ENVIRONMENTAL L.L.C. Southwest Marine Bulkhead Extension and Yard Improvement
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DATA VALIDATION REVIEW REPORT
FOR GROUNDWATER SAMPLES

SOUTHWEST MARINE
BULKHEAD EXTENSION

Prepared for
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2205 E. Belt Street
San Diego, California 92113

Ha

Prepared by
Anchor Environmental, L.L.C.

1423 Third Avenue, Suite 300
Seattle, Washington 98101

L

January 2005
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This report summarizes the review of analytical results for seven water samples collected on
December 3, 2004 at the Southwest Marine site in San Diego, California. Samples were collected

by Anchor Environmental, LLC and submitted to CRG Marine Laboratories, Inc. (CRG) in

Torrance, California. Samples were analyzed for total dissolved solids (TDS) by SM 2450-C,
Chromium (CR) +6 by SM3500-CR, salinity by SM 2510, metals by United States Environmental
Protection Agency (USEPA) Method 1640 or 200.8, polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and
congeners by USEPA Method 625, and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) by USEPA
Method 625. CRG project ID P24152 and P24153c were reviewed.

SWM-Well 2-27-22 Station 2, MW-2.1 21498 Water TDS, CR+6, salinity,
metals, PCB,
congeners, and PAH

SWM-Well 2-15-20 Station 2, MW-2.2 21499 Water TDS, CR+6, salinity,
metals, PCB;,
congeners, and PAH

SWM-Well 2-15-20 “ 21500 Water TDS, CR+6, salinity,
DUP metals, PCB,
congeners, and PAH

SWM-Well 3-18-23 Station 3, MW-3.1 21388 Water TDS; CR+6, salinity,
metals, PCB,
congeners, and PAH

SWM-Well 3-12-17 Station 3, MW-3.2 21389 Water TDS, CR+6, salinity,
metals, PCB,
congeners, and PAH

SWM-Weil 1-18-23 Station 1, MW-1.1 21386 Water TDS, CR+6, salinity,
metals, PCB,
congeners, and PAH

SWM-Well 1-10-5 Station 1, MW-1.2 21387 Water TDS, CR+6, salinity,
metals, PCB,
congeners, and PAH

DATA VALIDATION AND QUALIFICATIONS

The following comments refer to the laboratory’s performance in meeting the quality
assurance/quality control (QA/QC) guidelines outlined in the data quality objective section of
the Quality Assurance Project Plan (QAPFP; Anchor 2004). Laboratory results were reviewed
following USEPA guidelines (USEPA 1999 and 2004). Unless noted in this report, laboratory

results for the samples listed above were within QC criteria.

Data Validation Review Repott for Groundwater Samples ‘"\Zl January 2005
Southwest Marine, Inc. 1 ) 020193-01
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Laboratory Data Package and Field Documentation

Field documentation was checked for completeness and accuracy. The following was noted by
CRG at the time of sample receipt: the samples were received in good condition and were
consistent with the accompanying Chain-of-Custody form as documented on the Sample

Receipt Form.

Holding Times and Sample Preservation
Samples were appropriately preserved and analyses were conducted within holding times. No

data were qualified.

LABORATORY METHOD BLANKS

Laboratory method blanks were analyzed at the required frequencies. No analytes were

detected in the laboratory method blanks.

FIELD QUALITY CONTROL
Field Duplicates
One field duplicate pairs was collected: SWM Well 2-15-20/SWM Well 2-15-20-DUP. The field

duplicate pairs were comparable. No data were qualified due to these results.

SURROGATE RECOVERIES

There were no surrogate recoveries reported for the PCB or congener analyses. The surrogate
recoveries for the semivolatile organics (PAH) analyses were performed at the required
frequencies. Surrogate recoveries were within the QAPP-specified control limits, except for the
following:
» d8-Naphthalene in samples SWM-Well 1-18-23, SWM-Well 1-10-15, SWM-Well 3-18-23,
SWM-Well 3-12-17, and the method blank. The recoveries for the surrogate were below
the QAPP-specified control imit. As the method allows for up to one surrogate to be

outside the control limit for each sample, no data were qualified based on the surrogate

recoveries.
Data Validation Review Report for Groundwater Samples ﬁf January 2005
Southwest Marine, Inc. 2 7 020193-01
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MATRIX SPIKE (MS) AND MATRIX SPIKE DUPLICATE

Matrix spike (MS) and matrix spike duplicate (MSD) samples, were analyzed at the required

frequency for the inorganic analyses. The following exceptions were noted:

The inorganic MS and MSD percent recoveries (%Rs) were within the QAPP-specified
control limits, except for hexavalent chromium MS on sample SWM-Well 3-12-17. As
the MSD was within the QAPP-specified control limits no data were qualified.

There were no MS or MSD analyzed for the organic analyses: PCBs, congeners, or PAH.

LABORATORY CONTROL SAMPLE, LCS DUPLICATE, AND SAMPLE
REPLICATES

Laboratory control samples (LCS) for the inorganics were analyzed at the required frequencies.

Al LCS and LCS Duplicate (LCSD) %Rs were within QAPP-specified control limits, with the

following exceptions:

Trace metals recoveries for Antimony, iron, and manganese were outside the QAPP-
specified control limits low in Method USEPA 1640 LCS. Iron and manganese were also
outside the QAPP-specified control limit for Relative Percent Difference (RPD) in the
LCSD. All associated data were flagged with the “]” flag for estimated.

Cadmium RPD was above the QAPP-specified control limit in both the sample replicate
(SWM-Well 2-27-22) and the dissolved LCS control limit.

Titanium was above the sample replicate RPD control limit in sample SWM-Well 2-27-
22,

Selenium and mercury were not reported in the dissolved LCS or in the sample replicate
analysis.

Antimony and beryllium were above the RPD limit in the sample replicates for sample
SWM-Well 1-18-23. Data associated with these recoveries will be qualified with the “J”
flag to indicate the values reported are estimates.

Aluminum and cadmium in the LCS and LCSD were above the QAPP-specified control
limit for RPDs in USEPA method 1640 analyzed on December 13, 2004. Associated
sample data will be qualified with the “]” flag to indicate the values reported are
estimates.

There were no laboratory control samples analyzed for the PCB, congener, or PAH

analyses.
Data Validation Review Report for Groundwater Samples *,:\ZQ January 2005
Southwest Marine, Inc. 3 T 02019301
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METHOD REPORTING LIMITS

Sample results were reported using the QAPP method reporting limits. Reporting limits were
acceptable unless noted below:
¢ Samples SWM-Well 3-18-23 and SWM-Well 3-12-17 were analyzed using USEPA
Method 200.8 rather than USEPA Method 1640. This resulted in a reporting limit of ten
times the QAPP requirement.

OVERALL ASSESSMENT

The inorganic data are judged to be acceptable for their intended use. Due to the lack of
surrogates for the PCB and congener analyses, it was difficult to access whether this data met
minimal acceptance criteria. This compounded with the lack of any precision or accuracy data

for the PCB, congener, or PAH data qualifies the data as estimated.

PRECISION, ACCURACY, AND COMPLETENESS

Precision: All precision goals were not met.
Accuracy: All accuracy goals were not met.
Completeness: Completeness was 100 percent for all inorganic data, these data are

useable as qualified. For the organic data, completeness cannot be

determined.

Data Validation Review Report for Groundwater Samples January 2005
Southwest Marine, Inc. 4 7 020193-01
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This report summarizes the review of analytical results for 14 sediment samples collected on:
November 29 and December 2, 2004, at the Southwest Marine site in San Diego, California.

Samples were collected by Anchor Environmental, LLC and submitted to CRG Marine

Laboratories, Inc. (CRG) in Torrance, California. Samples were analyzed for total organic

carbon (TOC), trace metals by United States Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA)
Method 6020, polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and congeners by USEPA Method 8270C, and
polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) by USEPA Method 8270C. CRG project ID P24152b

was reviewed.

TOC, Metals, PCB,

SWM-Core 2-18-20 Station 2, core SW-2 21439 Sediment congeners, and PAH
TOC, Metals, PCB,

SWM-Core 1-17.2-20 Station 1, core SW-1 21440 Sediment congeners, and PAH
TOC, Metals, PCB,

SWM-Core 3-13-15 Station 3, core SW-3 21441 Sediment congeners, and PAH
TOC, Metals, PCB,

SWM-Core 3-5-10 “ 21442 Sediment congeners, and PAH
TOC, Metals, PCB,

SWM-Core 4-6.11-10 Station 4, core SW-4 21443 Sediment congeners, and PAH
TOC, Metals, PCB,

SWM-Core 4-0-2 “ 21444 Sediment congeners, and PAH
TOC, Metals, PCB,

SWM-Core 4-19-20 “ 21445 Sediment congeners, and PAH
TOC, Metals, PCB,

SWM-Core 4-6.2-6,11 “ 21446 Sediment congeners, and PAH
TOC, Metals, PCB,

SWM-Core 4-2-3.4 “ 21447 Sediment congeners, and PAH
TOC, Metals, PCB,

SWM-Core 5-2.1-2.3 Station 5, core SW-5 21448 Sediment congeners, and PAH
' TOC, Metals, PCB,

SWM-Core 5-2.3-4 1 “ 21449 Sediment congeners, and PAH
TOC, Metals, PCB,

SWM-Core 5-4.1-5.0 " 21450 Sediment congeners, and PAH
' TOC, Metals, PCB,
SWM-Core 5-7.7-9 ) 21451 Sediment congeners, and PAH
TOC, Metals, PCB,

SWM-Core 5-9-10 “ 21452 Sediment congeners, and PAH
TOC, Metals, PCB,

SWM-Core 5-12.3-15 “ 21470 Sediment congeners, and PAH

DATA VALIDATION AND QUALIFICATIONS

The following comments refer to the laboratory’s performance in meeting the quality

assurance/quality control (QA/QC) guidelines outlined in the data quality objective section of

Data Validation Review Report for Sediment Samples % January 2005
Southwest Marine, Inc. 1 T 020193-01
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s,

the Quality Assurance Project Plan (QAPP; Anchor 2004). Laboratory results were reviewed
following USEPA guidelines (USEPA 1999 and 2004). Unless noted in this report, laboratory

results for the samples listed above were within QC criteria.

Laboratory Data Package and Field Documentation

Field documentation was checked for completeness and accuracy. The following were noted by
CRG at the time of sample receipt: the samples were received in good condition and were
consistent with the accompanying Chain-of-Custody forms as documented on the Sample

Receipt Form.

Holding Times and Sample Preservation

Samples were appropriately preserved and analyses were conducted within holding times. No

data were qualified.

LABORATORY METHOD BLANKS

Laboratory method blanks were analyzed at the required frequencies. No analytes were

detected in the laboratory method blanks.

FIELD QUALITY CONTROL
Field Duplicates

No field duplicates were taken with this data set.

SURROGATE RECOVERIES

There were no surrogate recoveries reported for the PCB or congener analyses. The surrogate
recoveries for the semivolatile organics (PAH) analyses were performed at the required
frequencies. Surrogate recoveries were within the QAPP-specified control limits, except for the
following:

» d8-Naphthalene in the method blank, samples SWM-Core 5-7.7-9, SWM-Core 5-12.3-15,
and SWM-Core 1-17.2-20 (matrix spike [MS]). The recovery for the surrogates were
below the QAPP-specified control limit. As the method allows for up to one surrogate
to be outside the control limit for each sample, no data were qualified based on the

surrogate recoveries.

Data Validation Review Report for Sediment Samples 7~ January 2005
Southwest Marine, Inc. 2 T 020193-01
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Surrogates d8-Naphthalene and d12-perylene in sample SWM-Core 5-9-10. The
recovery for the surrogates were below the QAPP-specified control limit. As the sample

was non-detect for all analytes of interest, no data qualifications were made.

MATRIX SPIKE AND MATRIX SPIKE DUPLICATE

MS and matrix spike duplicate (MSD) samples, were analyzed at the required frequency for the

inorganic analyses. The following exceptions were noted:

The MS and MSD for sample SWM-Core 5-12.3-15 has numerous analytes outside the
QAPP-specified control limits of 75 to 125 percent recovery (%R) in the PAH analysis.
All relative percent difference (RPDs) were within the QAPP-specified control limits.
Since the second MS and MSD set were within QAPP-specified control limits, the low
recoveries were attributed to matrix effects rather than poor laboratory performance.
No data were qualified based on these recoveries.

The MS RPD for strontium and titanium were outside the QAPP-specified control limit.
Results associated with these MSs were qualified with a “]J” to indicate the values
associated with this data are estimates.

The MSD recovery for sample SWM-Core 5-12.3-15 has PCB congener PCB189 below the
QAPP-specified control limit. Since this was the only congener that fell below the QC
criteria, no data qualifications were made based on this recovery. All associated RPDs

were within the control limits.

SAMPLE REPLICATES

A sample replicate was performed on sample SWM-Core 5-2.3-4.1. The resulting RPDs
for manganese, silver, and vanadium were above the QAPP-specified control limits.
The sample replicate for SWM-Core 5-12.3-15 was missing data for mercury analysis.
The sample replicate for SWM-Core 5-12.3-15 for PCB analysis does not match that of
the original analysis. The replicate appears to have been done on sample SWM-Core 4-
0-2 based on the congener results. The replicate data for this sample should not be used

in any evaluation until further clarification can be ascertained.
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LABORATORY CONTROL SAMPLE AND LCS DUPLICATE

Laboratory control samples (LCS) for the inorganics were analyzed at the required frequencies.
ANl LCS and LCS Duplicate (LCSD) %Rs were within QAPP-specified control limits, with the
following exceptions:
¢ Trace metals recoveries for Antimony, iron, strontium, and zinc were outside the QAPP-
specified control limits low in the LCS and LCSD. Titanium recovery was also outside
the QAPP-specified control limit in the LCSD. All associated data were qualified with
the “J” flag for estimated.
* There were no laboratory control samples analyzed for the PCB, congener or PAH

analyses.

METHOD REPORTING LIMITS

Sample results were reported using the QAPP method reporting limits. Reporting limits were
acceptable.

OVERALL ASSESSMENT

The data are judged to be acceptable for their intended use. Due to the lack of surrogates for the
PCB and congener analyses, it was difficult to access whether this data met all acceptance
criteria. Since the resulting precision and accuracy data met the criteria, assessment was based

on these recoveries.

PRECISION, ACCURACY, AND COMPLETENESS

For the organic analyses precision and accuracy were judged from the matrix spike data.

Precision: All precision goals were met.
Accuracy: All accuracy goals were met.
Completeness: As the TOC data had not been submitted at the time of publication,

completeness was not evaluated for it at this time.
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